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The bill as amended passes. 

393 
April 28, 2014 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar 112. 

THE CLERK: 

House Calendar 112, on page 39, favorable report 

of the joint standing committee on Transportation, AN 

ACT CONCERNING THE FINDINGS OF THE MILITARY 

OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK FORCE. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The distinguished chairman of the Veterans 

Committee, Representative Hennessey. You have the 

floor, sir. 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

Thank you -- thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. 

Speaker, I move for acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The question is on acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill. 

Will you remark, sir? 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, as you 

know, last year we, the legislature, passed a 

legislative task force in which for four months during 

the summer, this group of people that was staffed by 
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Yale Law Students convened to understand what military 

occupations would be best to -- to find our ability to 

turn into civilian jobs, and they came up with nine 

occupations that is before us today. This bill moves 

Connecticut forward to help ease the transition of 

Veterans into civilian life utilizing their military 

training and experience. 

Mr. Speaker, the Clerk has an amendment, LCO 

4526. I ask that the Clerk please call the amendment 

and that I be granted leave of the chamber to 

summarize. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Will the --·will the Clerk please call LCO 4526, 

which will be designated House Amendment "A." 

THE CLERK: 

House Amendment "A," LCO 4526, introduced by 

Representative Hennessey, et al. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The gentleman has sought leave of the chamber to 

summarize. Is there objection? Is there objection? 

Seeing none, you may proceed with summarization, 

sir. 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

' Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, currently 
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Connecticut lags behind other states in military 

credentialing. What this bill does is help move us 

forward to give the returning veterans the respect 

that they deserve and to ease their transition into 

military life. This bill also includes current 

military service people, the military occupations 

specialties that have been identified as police 

officers, truck drivers, security officers, EMTs, the 

trade such as electrician, plumber, HVAC, elevators, 

et cetera. We also have in this bill higher education 

credits to give the military credit for their training 

and their military experience. I move adoption . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The question before the chamber is adoption of 

House Amendment "A." Will you remark? 

The distinguished ranking member of the Veterans 

Committee, Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

This bill is quite large and it's quite 

important, the amendment actually, which becomes the 

bill. It's been a pleasure to work with Chairman 

Hennessey and the whole committee, and I'd like to 

thank, before I get into a few questions and comments, 
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Representative Miner and Aman for the National Guard 

part of this bill which is vitally important, and 

through you, Mr. Speaker, a couple questions to the 

proponent of the amendment please. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Please proceed, sir. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you, Mr. 

Speaker, how many years after discharge do the 

servicemen or women have to apply for this MOS 

basically assimilating to job training? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, as is current, the 

practice for such occupations to be considered 

relevant is two years. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and thank you for that 

answer. And as far as the higher education component 
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of the bill, I know we looked at the Maryland state 

of Maryland, what they've been doing is there a 

certain criteria we have to follow through the Board 

of Regents for the component to transfer those credits 

to a civilian life? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, UConn and -- and other 

national groups will get together to ascertain credit 

for military experience and training . 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you for that -- thank you for that answer. 

I support this 100 percent, I would hope the whole 

chamber would. I would like to speak on the bill when 

we're done with the amendment but it's a very 

important amendment -- very important for our 

servicemen and women for all they do for us that we do 

this back for them. Their training is much more in 

depth than many times in civilian life and it's 

', 
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important that we're finally recognize this as the 

good chairman stated in his opening remarks, and I 

urge support and adoption of this amendment. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Would you care to remark further on House 

Amendment "A"? 

Representative Nicastro. 

REP. NICASTRO (79th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and good evening to you, 

sir . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Good evening, sir. 

REP. NICASTRO (79th): 

Mr. Speaker, I stand in strong support of this 

bill. Mr. Speaker, you know, there's so much that if 

-- unless you're a veteran you truly sometimes don't 

understand. The schooling that veterans get sometimes 

is so much different than in civilian life. When we 

have military schools, you may get up at six o'clock 

in the morning, you go have your chow and then you go 

into a classroom. You can't skip that classroom like 

you can skip some schools in civilian life and I'm not 
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badmouthing our schools, we have great schools. We 

have great schools but it's different and you're in 

the service, if you're going to be there for you 

class, you're going to be there for your class. 

Sometimes those classes run eight and ten hours a day 

and they run for six to eight months, sometimes 

longer, much longer. And then you have the experience 

of using it, in the army, in the navy, in the marines, 

the air force, the coast guard, the national guard, 

and you come home, some of our men come home wounded, 

no arms, some have no legs, but they come home. They 

need jobs, they have all this experience. Here's our 

chance to give our veterans, regardless what branch of 

the service,·give them the chance to apply for a job 

and not have to go through the routine of all this 

restudying again. I mean people are still going to 

make a decision on this but at least let's give our 

veterans the credit they deserve. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Would you care to remark further on House 

Amendment "A"? 

Representative Aman. 
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I also rise in support of the amendment and I 

want to thank the chairman of the Veterans Committee 

and the ranking member. I had some questions about 

the bill, they spent considerable amount of time 

looking at the various changes that had to be made to 

make this a bill that actually works and I think it 

does. In my own experience in the military showed me 

that those trainings that they received -- that the 

veterans have or the active duty people have are at or 

above anything in civilian life -- any of us who are 

treated with -- by an army medic knows that they knew 

their stuff, and so therefore I stand very much in 

favor of this amendment which will be the bill. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

would you care to remark further on House 

Amendment "A"? 

Representative Ackert. 

REP. ACKERT (8th) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I do rise in support of this amendment, but I do 

have a couple questions to the proponent of the 
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I'd like to thank the good chair for presenting 

this legislation. I was a recipient of this actual in 

1985 when I got out of the Air Force that they 

reviewed my MOS, my Military Occupational Specialty 

and said it not just satisfied my four year commitment 

to my trade, but surpassed it. So, this is a very, 

very good piece of legislation and I appreciate that. 

Does this is any way make it so that they won't have 

to test for any license? Do they still have to 

granted they have the experience but they -- do they 

still have to test for that license? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. Yes. The test stay --

remain intact. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I think that that's a 

good piece to this, not only knowing that you've put 

the time into the trade, but you have studied for the 

legislation, the state and general statutes that are -

- that are found for most of ours, but also trade 

practice, and I did read in section -- in line 307 to 

309 regarding the licensure fee, I believe it's from 

what I'm reading is that has been waived for the first 

year and the first year only. Is that true? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY (127th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yes, that's true. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Ackert. 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I thank the -- the 

all the members of the Veterans Committee for bringing 

this legislation forward and thank you to the good 

chair. Thank you for your answers . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 
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Would you care to remark further on House 

Amendment "A"? If not, let me try your minds. All 

those in favor of House Amendment "A," please signify 

by saying aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Those opposed, nay. 

The ayes have it. The amendment is adopted. 

Would you care to remark on the bill as amended? 

Representative Molgano . 

REP. MOLGANO (144th): 

Thank you,' Mr. -- thank you, Mr. Speaker. Good 

evening. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Good evening, sir. 

REP. MOLGANO (144th): 

We have opportunities to say thank you to our 

veterans in many ways with words, and I consider this 

an honor and a privilege to be able to do something in 

a tangible way to say thank you, and I really urge all 

my colleagues to join me in doing this -- in saying 

thank you for the sacrifices they make for us. 

:: 
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Thank you, sir. 
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Would you care to remark further on the bill as 

amended? 

Representative Alexander. 

REP. ALEXANDER (58th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I wanted to briefly talk about this bill tonight 

as a post-9/11 veteran because this is a bill really 

focused on the post-9/11 veterans who are currently 

transitioning into the civilian world. As you know, 

Mr. Speaker, thankfully for our foreign commitments 

that are now ending, the military is now downsizing 

and people are starting to come home. The Governor's 

Office -- from the Governor's Office itself has 

reported that Connecticut is about to receive 

approximately 7,000 young veterans in the next five 

years back to Connecticut between the ages of 22 and 

32 years of age. This bill, Mr. Speaker, is aimed to 

help to get them employed and get them into the 

workforce and moving forward and transitioned home. 

Furthermore, Mr. Speaker, as someone who's served 

in a air wing unit in Japan, it was the most 
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occupationally diverse unit in the Marine Corps, I can 

speak to the training and speak to the performance of 

people in the trades that are service members whether 

they were using their skill set to wire a school in 

rural Thailand, being a heavy equipment operator, 

truck driver,. EMT, they do get the training, they 

should get credit for it. Also, Mr. Speaker, it is a 

great thing that this bill has clauses in it for 

education. Service members do take courses -- college 

courses during their time and they should get credit 

for it. Also, Mr. Speaker, there are proper 

safeguards in here. Hourly requirements for licensing 

to make sure that that service member is properly 

qualified before they get that license. We would not 

want someone who is underqualified getting a license, 

obviously, Mr. Speaker, that would not make our -- our 

state safe. Also, Mr. Speaker, Maryland and Illinois 

have embarked on this legislation. Connecticut should 

be proud that we're moving forward as a third state to 

adopt this very important legislation for post-9/11 

veterans. 

Finally, Mr. Speaker, I'd like to thank the 

MOS licensing taskforce that worked this fall and 

winter on this important issue, and also a group of 
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Yale law students who worked very hard with research 

on making this happen. So, thank you, Mr. Speaker, 

for the opportunity to speak on this as a post-9/11 

veteran on the importance on this very, very good 

piece of legislation. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Would you care to remark further on the bill as 

amended? 

Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I'll be very brief. 

I just -- I didn't thank the Majority Leader 

the good Majority Leader, Joe "AZ", he was really 

instrumental with pushing this also and I just 

publicly wanted to thank Joe for this and his support 

-- really, the whole chamber, I believe it's vitally 

important like I said earlier for our veterans. You 

know, less than one percent of all men and women serve 

and protect us and the unemployment rate is quite 

high, much higher than the average rate for the 

average civilian. So, I think this piece of 

legislation is really vitally important and we have to 
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build off this year to year and never forget and 

always protect. So, thank you very much and I urge 

support. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Would you care to remark further on the bill as 

amended? Would you care to remark further? If not, 

staff and guests to the well of the House. Members 

take your seats. The machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. Will 

members please return to the chamber immediately? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 

voted? Will the members please check the board to 

make sure your vote is properly cast? 

If all the members have voted, the machine will 

be locked and the Clerk will take a tally. 

Will the Clerk please announce the tally? 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5299, as amended by House "A." 

Total number voting 143 

Necessary for passage 72 
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Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 8 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The bill as amended passes. 

408 
April 28, 2014 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar 202? 

THE CLERK: 

On page 9, Calendar -- House Calendar 202, 

favorable report of joint standing committee on Higher 

Education and Employment Advancement. Substitute 

House Bill 5241, AN ACT REQUIRING A STUDY OF PAY-IT-

FORWARD COLLEGE PAYMENT PLAN . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Lesser. 

REP. LESSER .( 100th) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, good 

evening. I move for acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 
. 

The question before the chamber is the acceptance 

of the joint committee's favorable report and passage 

of the bill. 

Will you remark, sir? 

REP. LESSER (100th): 

003100 
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Yes, sir. Will the Clerk please call LCO Number 

4901, please. It will be designated as House Amendment 

·004686· 

Schedule "B. " Jdi36..:tf9 
THE CLERK: 

.!:louse Amendment "B," LCO 4901 introduced by 

Representative Willis, Hennessey, et al. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

' 
Representative seeks leave of the Chamber to 

summarize the amendment. Is there objection to 

summarization? Is there objection? Seeing none, please 

proceed, Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSY (!27th): 

Thank you, Mr. SpeakeL. Mr. Speaker, this is a 

technical fix to the Veteran's Occupational Workforce Bill 

we just passed a few days ago. State agencies came to us 

and asked if we could make some technical language changes 

regarding the reporting requirements the bill creates. 

These changes in no way alter the intent of the bill. 

I'd like to thank the Chair of Higher Ed to accommodate 

this c~ange and I'd also like to thank the Veterans' 

Committee House Ranking Member David Yaccarino for his 

help and support. I move adoption. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before until the Chamber is adoption of House 
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Amendmen-t Schedule "B." Will you comment further? Will 

you comment further? 

004687 

Representative Yaccarino, sir, of the 87th, you have 

the floor. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'd like to comment on this 

amendment. It is a fix -- technical fix from House Bill 

~299, the MOS bill. I'd like to thank the good chair, 

Jack Hennessey of Veteran's, The Chair of Higher Ed, 

Roberta Willis, and the Ranking Member Tim LeGeyt. 

What the problem was earlier, the way it was written 

earlier, the previous bill, the MOS or the occupations 

were not in the credits of the purview of each department. 

So this clarifies it. It's very clear. If you're an 

engine man in the Navy you can't go back and go into 

business classes at UCONN. So it clarifies what you're 

training, what your specialties are, and I urge adoption . . 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative LeGeyt of the 17th, sir. 

REP. LEGEYT (17th): 

Thank you, again, Mr. Speaker. I also seem to be on 

this amendment, so I'm rising in support of it as well. 
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And I'm looking at the language of the change or the 

fix that's being done and would just like the Chairman of 

the Veteran's Committee to go through the recurring 

phraseology that says, that is within such licensing 

authorities purview, and where military training or 

experience is relevant and could be applied. 

Could he give a summation of why that language was 

chosen to be repeated several times and therefore make the 

fix that this amendment makes to the bill that we passed 

previously. Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir . 

Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSY (127th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, through you, what the reason 

is in Section A, there are sundry list of state agencies 

of which they have their own purview. So in recognition 

of that those -- that language is included each time to, 

you know, basically designate that a department like The 

Department of Labor doesn't have to be concerned about 

Department of Public Safety's issues, so it just 

delineates it, and as such it's a technical fix. Through 

you, Mr. Speaker . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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004689· 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I appreciate the answer, and 

encourage my colleagues to support the amendment. Thank 

you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Dillon of the 92nd, madam, you have 

the floor. 

Representative Dillon, do you wish to speak on the 

·amendment before us? All set? Okay. 

Representative Dillon is all set. 

Will you comment further on the bill the amendment 

before us? House Amendment Schedule "B." Will you remark 

further on the bill -- the amendment before us? If not 

I'll try your minds .. All those in favor of House 

Amendment "B," signify by saying aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
' 

Opposed. The ayes have it. The amendment is adopted 

Will you remark further on the bill as amended? Will 

you remark further on the bill as amended? If not, will 

staff and guests please come to the well of the house. 
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Members take your seats, the machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

House of Representatives voting by roll. The House 

004690 

of Representatives is voting by roll. Will members please 

return to the Chamber immediately. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 

voted? If all the members have voted, please check the 

board to make sure your vote has been properly cast. If 

all members have voted, the machine will be locked, and 

the Clerk will take a tally. 

Will the ~lerk please announce the tally . 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5028 as amended by House "A" and House 

"' "B." 

Total number voting 147 

Necessary for passage 74 

Those voting Yea 147 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 4 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

The bill as amended passes 

Will the Clerk please call House Calendar Number 283 . 

THE CLERK: 
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And Calendar 517, House Bill 5305, move to place on 
the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

And Calendar 512, House Bill 5386, move to place on 
the Consent Calenaar. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Moving now to Calendar 
Page 20, where there are two items. The first, 
Calendar 527, House Bill 5592, move to place on the 
Consent Calendar . 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

And the second, Calendar 528, House Bill 5453, move to 
place on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Moving to Calendar Page 
21 where there is a single item, Calendar 531, House 
Bill 5299, move to place on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir . 
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Calendar 500, House Bill 5547. 

On Page 18, Calendar 507, House Bill 5530. 

On Page 19, Calendar 512, House Bill 5386. 

Calendar 514, House Bill 5521. 

Calendar 516, House Bill 5500. 

Calendar 517, House Bill 5305. 

On Page 20, Calendar 527, House Bill 5592. 

Calendar 528, House Bill 5453. 

On Page 21, Calendar 531, House Bill 5299. 

Calendar 533, House Bill 5290. 

On Page 22, Calendar 541, House Bill 5456 . 

Calendar 539, House Bill 5294. 

On Page 24, Calendar 551, House Bill 5588. 

Calendar 552, House Bill 5269. 

On Page 25, Calendar 564, House Bill 5489. 

Calendar 562, House Bill 5446. 

On Page 26 

THE CHAIR: 

Hold on. Okay. Sorry. Please proceed. 

THE CLERK: 

On Page 26, Calendar 568, House Bill 5434. 

Calendar 569, House Bill 5040. 

Calendar 566, House Bill 5535. 

290 
May 7, 2014 
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If we might pause for just a moment to verify a couple 
of additional items. 

Madam President, to verify an additional item, I 
believe it was placed on the Consent Calendar and 
Calendar Page 30, on Calendar Page 30, Calendar 592, 
Substitute for House Bill 5476. 

THE CHAIR: 

It is, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

It is on? Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam 
President. If the Clerk would now, finally, Agenda 
Number 4, Madam President, Agenda Number 4 one 
additional item ask for suspension to place up on 
Agenda Number 4 and that is, ask for suspension to 
place on the Consent Calendar an item from Agenda 
NUiiilier (I. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President, and that item is 
Substitute House Bill Number 5566 from Senate Agenda 
Numoer . 

Thank you, Madam President. If the Clerk would now, if 
we might call for a vote on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. Will you please call for a Roll Call Vote 
on the Consent Calendar. The machine will be opened. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate Roll Call has been ordered in the Senate . 
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An immediate Roll Call on Consent Calendar Number 2 
has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

If all members have voted, all members have voted, the 
machine will be closed. Mr. Clerk will you please 
call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Consent Calendar Number 2. 

Total number voting 36 
Necessary for adoption 19 
Those voting Yea 36 
Those voting Nay 0 
Those absent and not voting 0 

THE CHAIR: 

The Consent Calendar passes. Senator Looney . 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Two additional items to 
take up before the, our final vote on the implementer. 
If we might stand for just, for just a moment. 

The first item to mark Go is, Calendar, to remove from 
the Consent Calendar, Calendar Page 22, Calendar 536, 
House Bill 5546. If that item might be marked Go. 

And one additional item, Madam President, and that was 
from Calendar, or rather from Agenda Number 4, ask for 
suspension to take it up for purposes of marking it 
Go, that is House Bill, Substitute for House Bill 
5417. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 
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welcome back an attorney that used to be with 
us, (inaudible) is back with us on the 
Committee so we thank her for coming back, and 
of course all the others that are here also. 

Before officially starting, my ranking 
Chairmen, any comments? Great, fabulous. Any 
other comments? 

With that, we will start our public hearing. 
We will start first with the elected officials 
and then we will go on to the public. If we 
run into too much time on the elected, then 
we'll alternate. 

With that said, our first up is our own 
commissioner, Commissioner Schwartz. 

Welcome back, Commissioner. 

COM. SCHWARTZ: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

It's good to be back, although I'm hoping that 
I will be moving on sometime soon. 

SENATOR LEONE: Yes, we're all ears to see how you 
are progressing and I'm sure when the time is 
right you'll keep us informed. 

COM. SCHWARTZ: I will. I will. 

SENATOR LEONE: And good best of luck to you in that 
regard. 

COM. SCHWARTZ: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members 
of the Committee. Good to be here again. 

The Department of Veterans' Affairs would like 
to comment on several bills. The first one is 
the R.S. ~aised Bill 210, VETERANS WHO SERVF;D 
IN THE NATINOAL GUARD. 

• 

• 

• 
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legislation to address this very issue. The 
Department of Veterans' Affairs looks forward 
to working with the Committee to synthesize 
the essence of this issue and develop a plan 
of action. 

The next bill that we wish to talk about is -­
actually two. It's 212 and 5299, which is in 
regard to the Occupat1onal Spec1alty Task 
Force. 

The Connecticut Department of Veterans' 
Affairs ·wholeheartedly supports the work and 
recommendations of the Military Occupational 
Specialty Task Force, and the recognition of 
the training and experiences acquired during 
military service. The work of this task force 
has great promise and opportunity for 
~mployment for veterans and enhanced services 
for all Connecticut citizens. 

While both of these proposals are similar in 
the strategy of information, I would 
respectfully suggest that the provision in 
5299, which gives the Commissioner of 
Veterans' Affairs the responsibility to take 
any steps necessary to ensure that state 
agencies recognize and accept military 
training and experience when a veteran applies 
for an occupational license, and that the 
spouses of veterans are provided with 
automatic temporary occupational licenses, 
including temporary certifications for 
teachers is an entirely new mission for the 
Department, which neither has the staffing,. 
finances resource, or expertise to accomplish 
this very important task. 

We believe the Department of Labor Office of 
Veterans' Workforce Development has been 
successfully performing tasks very similar to 
the ones ~escribed in the legislation. The 

/ 
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best use of existing resources with additional 
financial resources would be to continue to 
use the talent and assets of the Veterans 
Workforce Development to continue the 
oversight of this program. 

We also wish to comment on 213, VETERANS 
OPPORTUNITY PILOT PROGRAM. The Connecticut 
Department of Veterans' Affairs supports the 
spirit and attempt of this legislation to 
create a.· statewide Veterans Opportunities 
Pilot Program to create new opportunities in 
additional resources for employment of 
homeless veterans. 

As you may know, Connecticut State Veterans 
Home at Rocky Hill is the second largest 
residential program for homeless veterans in 
America. Our capacity of 400 veterans is 
second only t0 California with occupancy of a 
thousand. 

Since I have been commissioner we have served 
over 500 veterans of Iraq and Afghanistan. We 
have had a vocational specialist on staff 
assigned to our residential program since 
1992, and have support programs for substance 
abuse, medical care, social work, and 
individualized action plans for all veterans 
on the campus of the home at Rocky Hill. 

We have been very successful in returning 
about 30 percent of our veterans each year 
back into the community with housing and 
educational and/or viable employment 
placements. 

A very important aspect of our program is the 
collaboration we have with the Connecticut 
Department of Labor Veterans Workforce 
Development Program. In these days of the 
drawdown, and today we learn that our drawdown 
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we would have to have access to the data. We 
would have to know who are the people, and we 
have no idea. 

I would venture to guess that some of the 
people who have served since 1990 in the Guard 
and Reserves have already qualified as 
veterans. But it is -- I mean we've had some 
people that have been referred to us that we 
have been able to lineup other state agency 
services, but they spent a great deal of time 
in the Guard and there was nothing for them. 
It is a shame. 

SENATOR LEONE: Yes, and I thank you for trying to 
assist when you can. And even when you can't, 
you do refer them to other agencies. And it 
is unfortunate because some of those Guard and 
reservist members don't even realize their 
situation until after they've left. 

COM. SCHWARTZ: I think that's the key to it and I 
think that's what the thrust of right now is 
for those who make the investment to serve so 
they can be eligible for retirement. 

That bodes well both ways for the military 
member if they know that, but also for the 
country because then we will have our seasoned 
troops in our Guard. 

SENATORE LEONE: Yes. Thank you for that. I think 
that that does shed a little light. I know 
the Committee will be following that federal 
legislation closely because we want to be 
ahead of the curve in terms of doing all we 
can. 

Let me move on to the next one, 212 and 5299 ......._ 
THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TAS FORCE. 

) 

That also then rolls into the pilot program. 
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And you -- I understand the support and the 
concern for where some of the.current services 
are in the Department of Labor, but in 
advertently it may have been put under your 
control; and I understand the intent. I don't 
think we're trying to shake anything up. 

So I just want to make sure that you've been 
having conversations with the Department of 
Labor. 

COM. SCHWARTZ: Definitely. 

SENATOR LEONE: I think if we're all of like minds 
and· we' get the job done regardless of which .-_:-.:;.-,-
agency it's in, I think that would stay true 
to the intent of what the Task Force was 
promoting. 

COM. SCHWARTZ: I think that the Department of 
Labor and especially Terry Brennan have been 
really excellent as far as collaborating on 
just· about everything that has to do with 
emplC!yment. 

And let me just say that the Department of 
Veterans' Affairs stands ready to investigate 
any -- we are by statute tasked with 
investigating anything that would -- such as 
employees not participating or any 
irregularity. 

But the truth of the matter is that the 
Workforce Development Program, and the 
Workplace, and Connecticut Works are all 
valuable assets .. And a new one, which I've 
mentioned in my testimony and I think you will 
hear more about today, is the Chamber of 
Commerce of the Veterans, the Connecticut - . .. 
Veterans Chamber of Commerce. So these are 
all evolving and they are good places for us 
to tap into. 

• 
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I think one of the most important things is 
you don't want to fragment. You want to 
consolidate, and that is probably what is the 
best part about keeping this within the 
purview of the Department of Labor. I do say 
that Commissioner Palmer and myself, we often 
talk and we often do collaborate on efforts. 
That's the way in which I envision us to 
proceed. 

SENATOR LEONE: 
well. 

Thank you, and that's my hope as 

And in terms of the ACT CONCERNING VETERANS 
AND THE VETERANS PROJECTS ACCOUNT. I mean the 
biggest hurdle there of course is funding and 
I know that that's up to us to try and figure 
out how sometimes we can get you more funding 
through the State accounts, but given the 
fiscal situation that is also difficult. 
But if funding were available, do you see the 
ability to have these concepts perceived 
further along? 

COM. SCHWARTZ: I do and I sense, quite frankly, a 
sense of urgency about this that we need to 
make the investment and build on what we have 
already in place rather than create 
duplicative efforts. 

Perhaps members of the Committee don't know 
that I actually began my career as a 
volunteer. !-received a grant of half a 
million dollars from the State of Connecticut, 
which I used to find and renovate houses for 
homeless veterans in West Haven. That was in 
1992. It was money well spent. 

We did this in conjunction with the West Haven 
VA. They provided the services and I provided 
the management. But the point was it was 

000017 

St> :lib 
i)f, #!<l 



~· 

., ... 

15 
cln/gbr 

February 25, 2014 
VETERANS' AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 1:00 P.M. 

You did mention to the fact of the Veterans 
Chamber of Commerce. And I think that can be 
a positive piece of the puzzle to making these 
kinds of things work because then we can start 
coalescing those who want to help and have the 
ability to help. So I thank you for that. 

Let me -- that finishes most of my comments. 
I'm sure there will be others, but let me open 
up to the floor, Commissioner. 

So if there are any other questions? 

REP. NICASTRO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I 

I just wanted to state for that news we heard 
last night-about the cook. I would hope that 
our congressmen and senators would step in on 
this. We're doing too much cutting'· way too 
much. The more we cut the worse we put our 
state and our·country in harm's way. 

That's an unnecessary cut and I would hope 
that our people are going to step forward and 
stop that. Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Representative Nicastro. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank 
you, Commissioner, for your testimony. 

COM. 

Just really one or two questions. As far as 
MOS, did the Department of Labor have a number 
of how many veterans that are out of work 
currently or an estimate? 

SCHWARTZ: I think that (inaudible) so I think 
that is (inaudible) changing. And then you 
also have to think about tomorrow. 
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REP. ADINOLFI: Thank you. Hi. How are you doing 
today? Good? 

REP. SAWYER: Well, sir. 

REP. ADINOLFI: Just I'm familiar with some of this 
investing stuff. 

If you invested conservatively between 2012 
and 2013, and I mean conservative if you're an 
older person and you just want to invest in 
dividend and interest funds, you should have 
yielded 18 percent. 

If you were aggressive in the last couple of 
years you would have made 28 percent. 
Something is wrong here, very wrong; and I 
just want to agree with you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Any other questions? 

With that, thank you, Representative. 

REP. SAWYER: Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Next up on the list, Terry Brennan. 

TERRY BRENNAN: Good afternoon, Senator Leone, 
Representative Hennessy, members of the 
Veterans' Affairs Committee. 

My name is Terrance Brennan and I'm Director 
of the Office of Veterans Workforce 
Development at the Connecticut Department of 
Labor, and I'm here providing testimony on 
behalf of the Connecticut Department of 
Labor's Commissioner Sharon Palmer. 

The Connecticut Department of Labor supports 
the concepts in Raised Bill 212 THE 
IMPLEMENTATION AND THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE 
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MOS TASK FORCE, Bill 213 THE VETERANS 
OPPORTUNITY PILOT PROGRAM, and Bill 5299 THE 
FINDINGS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL TASK 
FORCE. 

It is our position that these raised bills 
will go far toward meeting various employment 
training and housing needs of our veterans. 

I want to recommend the clarification and 
adjustments of these raised bills. 

Senate Bill 212 and House Bill 5299 THE ACT 
CONCERNING IMPLEMENTATION AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL TASK FORCE. 
Ninety-five percent of the proposed 
legislation deals with or is relevant to 
veterans' employment and training. 

Under Title 38 of the US Code in Chapters 41 
and 42 the Federal Regulations falls under the 
jurisdiction of the Connecticut Department of 
Labor Office of Veterans' Workforce 
Development. The task force relied heavily on 
Connectiput Labor Department's professional 
opinions, suggestions, and recommendations. 

The Military Occupational Specialty Task Force 
Committee report sent the Connecticut 
Department of Labor OVWD responsible for 
working with state agencies and educational 
institutions to ensure veterans' military 
training experience applies for occupational 
licensing and certification, and it's not that 
clear in the raised bills. 

The OVWD is mandated, like I said, in Title 38 
to provide the employment training service for 
the State of Connecticut. It should also be 
noted that the Connecticut Department Labor, 
the Apprenticeship Program is housed with us 
as well, which is a very integral part in 
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licensing occupatiqnal licenses and training. 

Another very important part is that 
Connecticut, our unit, also employment 
specialists who are highly trained men and 
women who served in the military. They're all 
veterans. They're all disabled veterans and 
most of them are from OEF/OIF operations and 
they get a lot of training at the National 
Veterans Training Institute out in Denver, 
Colorado. It's part of the University of 
Colorado. 

So we really feel that, as does Commissioner 
Schwartz felt in her testimony, that the Labor 
Department should be tasked with this piece 
and we would like to see that change if 
possible. 

I'm not going to get all into it. You have my 
written -- my testimony, so I'm not going to 
go into every line. You have it there. 

One other thing, we do support the (inaudible) 
of Bill 213 THE VETERANS OPPORTUNITY PILOT 
PROGRAM. We think it's an important bill. We 
look forward to its passage and implications 
and hopefully it gets appropriated. 

We agree that we will be working with 
Commissioner Schwartz-. Our commissioner, 
Commissioner Schwartz and I speak on a daily 
or weekly basis; Commissioner Schwartz, about 
our programs. 

We do have one question. It's something we'd 
like to have you look at. And we don't know 
if we can do this or not, but we're going to 
throw it out there. But because we are going 
to be responsible to both Labor-Department and 
Veterans' Affairs, to come up with outcomes 
and some kind of a training program to make 
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sure these specialists are trained, I don•t 
think you can just put anyone in a homeless 
shelter and expect them to be employment 
specialists. There•s a lot to it. 

So we•re thinking that if it's possible that 
they were housed under Labor Department like 
the coordinator's position is asked to in the 
bill, then we can do it through durational 
employees and then have the Level 13-C who are 
dealing with veterans' homelessness in the 
most need, outstation them there. That way 
they'd give us the opportunity to train these 
specialists, to set performance standards up 
to be able to get outcomes, and then report 
back to the Committee and to the State. 

We think it's important, but we don•t want it 
to fail. So I think if we•re going to put 
taxpayers' money behind this, we have agencies 
that have been doing this for quite some time 
and we think we should get a little bit more 
handle on what's going to be going on with it . 

And that's about it. You've got my written 
testimony there. 

So I thank you for your time and I'll be happy 
to respond to any of your questions. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Terry. 

It's good to hear you•re in line with the 
Commissioner in terms of the task force 
recommendations. I know you were on the task 
force and you provide a lot o~ input. And I 
believe everything was along those lines. But 
when we raised the concept for the bill it was 
kind of vague and generic just so that we 
could get this -- because the time is so 
short. So I believe some of the language got 
misconstrued . 
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The fact that both you and the Commissioner as 
two different agencies that I know work very 
well together, and I know your team very well 
and I know they're very professional and are 
very good at what they do, I would think that 
we could accommodate making sure that the 
experts stick to doing what they do and not 
twisting that on its head. So I don't see a 
problem there and I 'm sure ,the rest of the 
Committee will have similar input and we can 
make sure that if there are any roadblocks we 
can bring it to your attention and make sure 
that we can resolve that. 

TERRY BRENNAN: Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Because the task force, it was 
under very short timeframe to work it through 
and we appreciate your work on it, as well as 
everyone else who was on that task force. You 
were tasked with quite a bit and you came 
through with flying colors on summary 
recommendations, some of which we can do 
quickly and others that are going to take 
further time and probably future sessions. 

So in that regard, we will continue to lean on 
you for your expertise, as well as the other 
agencies. 

Any questions for Terry? Yes. 

Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

Thank you, Terry, for your testimony. 

You brought up a good -- valid point about the 
training and retraining. Do other states use 
the military for retraining people that are · 
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retired that are capable through their 
Department of Labor? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes . 

REP. YACCARINO: Because that could be a problem. 

TERRY BRENNAN: Well, I should say our program in 
the Department of Labor is 100-percent federal 
funded. We don•t take any state money. The 
Veteran's Employment and Training Division is 
all federally funded 100 percent and it's 
mandated that all the staff in our program be 
veterans. Disabled veterans have the first 
priority. 

I can tell you that the training programs for 
veterans, it's the same as for everyone in the 
State of Connecticut. It comes from the 
Workforce Investment Program. And back in 
1992 they changed the law that veterans have 
priority service in all training. Any 
federally funded training program in the 
state, veterans have priority service. And 
what I mean by that, if there•s a training and 
there•s only one spot open in that training 
program, it goes to the veterans, everything 
being equal. The veterans get priority in 
that training. 

REP. YACCARINO: But for the homeless part of it 
though, for the training, that's 

TERRY BRENNAN: Oh, I was talking ~bout training. 
If we•re going to hire staff, we're putting up 
$600,000 prior to that; it's going to be 
hiring employment specialists. 

REP. YACCARINO: Correct. 

TERRY BRENNAN: So we want to be sure that they•re 
trained properly and not just --
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REP. YACCARINO: That's what I'm asking you. Do 
other states use retired military men and 
women? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes . 

REP. YACCARINO: That are qualified and go to their 
state department of labor? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes . 

REP. YACCARINO: So they're all on the same page? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes. It's a national program. 

REP. YACCARINO: So it's efficient? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Right, it's a national program in 
all our states and the territories. 

REP. YACCARINO: All right, one last question. I 
had asked Commissioner Schwartz this. Do you 
have a general idea what the unemployment rate 
is for veterans right now, the Department of 
Labor? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yeah, the veterans' unemployment 
rate· for all veterans is slightly above the 
state. It's about 9 percent, a little bit 
more higher than the regular unemployment for 
all laypeople. And 18 to 24 year-olds is 
about 13 percent; it's higher than the overall 
veterans. 

Some of that is the fact that in Connecticut 
and in many states too when veterans come out 
and they use their GI Bill when they're going 
to school, we allow them to keep taking their 
unemployment checks. 

REP. YACCARINO: Right. 

• 

• 

• 



• 

• 

•• 

February 25, 2014 31 
cln/gbr VETERANS' AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 1:00 P.M . 

TERRY BRENNAN: It helps them out financially. But 
that also puts them showing them still 
unemployed even' though they are full-time 
college students. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thanks for your testimony and all 
your work. 

TERRY BRENNAN: Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Representative Rose. 

REP. ROSE: Thank you, Senator. 

In your testimony you say line 212 through 214 
pertaining to the Connecticut Guard Card. 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes. 

REP. ROSE: It said it should include language 
identifying a timeframe from separation of 
service to application for said license . 

Can you explain that, please? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Because recently separated 
~eterans, if they have the GI Bill, a part of 
the GI Bill will pay for licensing, 
certifications, and stuff like that. 

So veterans who no longer are eligible for the 
GI Bill very often Vietnam Veterans, 
(inaudible) veterans who no longer can get the 
GI Bill funding may have a difficult time 
coming up with the fee for this. 

REP. ROSE: Thank you. What about the timeframe 
for separation of service to application time? 

TERRY BRENNAN: Well, I think if someone gets out 
of the military and they're out for ten years, 
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the training that they received in the 
mili~ary, unless they stayed in the same 
occup'ation, is probably gone. 

So we're saying if you were an MP in the 
military just getting out, you're very well 
trained so you shouldn't have to go through a 
whole lot of training again. 

But if you're 15 years out and you've been 
selling shoes, you've lost a lot of that 
knowledge and skill base that you had just 
coming out of the military. So there would 
have to be some kind of a training component 
involved. 

REP. ROSE: So what exactly is the timeframe from 
separation that you're suggesting that we 
include in this bill? 

TERRY BRENNAN: I would say three years. But I 
mean that's up to the Committee and we can 
talk a lot about that because I'm sure there's 
other people in the room that are on this task 
force that may have a different op1n1on, 
especially people in the border regions and 
higher education. 

REP. ROSE: Thank you. 

Just so you know, I'm the mother of an Afghan 
combat wounded veteran and he's part of that 
13 percent that's still unemployed. He's been 
home for three years. 

We had a group of young men and women go over; 
700 we deployed. It was one of the largest 
deployments in the history of the State of 
Connecticut and that was what, four or five 
years ago?- -

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes. 
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REP. ROSE: So if you're putting a restriction on 
three years for being able to apply for any 
kind of separation of service 

TERRY BRE~AN: Oh, no. I mean applies. 

REP. ROSE: Well_, if it's separation of service 
it's a maximum of five years. These young men 
and women are reaching that point and we're 
going to be doing a disservice to them. 

TERRY BRENNAN: I meant to say we consider the·-·.-
Federal Government considers recently 
separated as three years. Thirty-six months 
is what we consider in the Labor Department 
for trqining purposes and our purposes under 
federal mandate and guidelines is 36 months, 
three years. 

REP. ROSE: Okay. 
~ 

TERRY BRENNAN: But I mean that's -- these are not 
federal programs. So that's up to the 
Committee and the State of Connecticut. They 
can make it anything they want to do with it. 
I mean just saying what the federal guidelines 
are for recently separated veterans who are 
coming out. We have to follow in our federal 
programs; it's 36 months, which they consider 
that recently separated. 

REP. ROSE: Thank you so much for the 
clarification. 

TERRY BRENNAN: Yes. 

REP. ROSE: And I hope we do consider something 
that's a little bit longer just to benefit our 
veterans in Connecticut. 

Thank you. 
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SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Representative Rose, for 
those comments. We can take that into 
consideration as well. 

Any other further questions? 

Thank you, Terry. We appreciate your time. 
We will be in touch. 

Well, that concludes the elected officials and 
the government officials. We'll move now into 
the public. First on the list, James 
Bartolomei, followed by Brian DaConto. 

JAMES BARTQLOMEI: Good afternoon, Chairperson, and 
members of the Committee. 

My name is Jay Bartolomei, President of AFSCME 
Local 714, Council 4. 

I asked to amend S.B. 211 AN ACT CONCERNING 
THE SOLDIERS', SAILORS', AND MARINES' FUND to 
restore the Soldiers', Sailors', and Marine 
Fund back to being administered by the State 
as a state agency. 

I represent 1000 state employees, including 
the workers at the Soldiers', Sailors', Marine 
Fund. I represent these state employees who 
do the work to administer the fund. They are 
dedicated government professionals helping 
veterans of this state access much needed 
benefits of this fund. They are not employees 
of an outside entity and are intent on 
providing veterans the best possible service 
throughout Connecticut. 

The amended bill would·stop the transfer of 
this fund to the American Legion, an 
organization that is not a government agency, 
but a private organization that relies·on 
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Thank you. 

Next on the list -- thank you, Brian. Rosendo 
Garza, then followed by Margaret Middleton. 

ROSENDO GARZA: Good-afternoon, Senator Leone. 
Representative Hennessy is not here 
(inaudible), members of the Committee. 

First I thank you for the opportunity to speak 
in support of S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299. I 
believe it'd be important for me to provide 
some background of who I am by context of my 
comments. 

Currently I'm a major in the United States 
Ma~ine Corps Reserve and a second year law 
student and UConn School of Law. Also I had 
the privilege of serving recently at the MOS 
Task Force. And prior to starting law school 
I spent ten ye,ars in active duty as an 
infantry officer with (inaudible) went to 
Afghanistan. These experience that I've 
showed you helped provide some basis to my 
commentary today. 

First I'd like to ask you to maybe envision a 
I 

young man raising his right hand, affirming an 
oath of enlistment in which he vows to defend 
the Constitution, among other things. I 
believe that at this moment a patriot contract 
has been established between the service 
member and the American public. And when the 
service member completes his obligation, 
whether it's four years or 20, it is society's 
turn to then. help him when and if he needs it. 

There are a myriad of issues that are plaguing 
veterans today as something that has been 
common for me, and the unemployment rate among 
veterans, particularly younger ones, is 
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staggering and disproportionately high. 
That's why I believe that these bills are good 
first steps to help resolve some of the 
redundancies and inefficiencies in the 
licensing system as it stands today. 

With that in light, I'd like to share a 
personal story. A marine serving under my 
command left active duty right before the 
recession and life afterwards was extremely 
hard. He had entered into college and when·he 
left to seek employment he couldn't find one. 
His undiagnosed PTSD compounded by an 
inability to find employment exacerbated the 
challenges that quite honestly we all have; 
raising children, being married, paying rent 
and mortgage, and so and so forth. 

As a veteran his life challenges were 
intensified by this inability to find 
employment. While legislation like this could 
have helped him (inaudible) have been a 
panacea to all his problems. This certainly 
would have. helped him. In the end it worked 
out for him, but it wasn't because of 
legislative help. It really wasn't because of 
the public service because the Marine Corps 
allowed him to be enlisted and continue his 
service. 

While most veterans will transition relatively 
well, some will not. It's a sad fact that 
PTSD, TBI, and military sexual trauma may and 
does plague a lot of our veterans today. And 
I don't think I need to provide sophisticated 
analysis to suggest that without a way to make 
ends meet, a veteran already struggling with 
these demons will have a much more diffi.cult 
time functioning and adjust~ng ~o civilian 
life. 
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Helping those who have faithfully served the 
nation I believe requires us an American 
society, as members of this community to 
facilitate a path towards meaningful work and 
education opportunities. And I would like to 
stress that feelings extend to spouses who are 
heroes in their own right. Oftentimes they 
become single parents when their spouses go on 
to defend this nation. 

In closing, I urge this legislation to adopt 
these propos~d bills. I understand they•re 
not perfect, but I believe that through the 
work of this legislature that we will find a 
reasonable solution. However, I caution some 
of them being first steps. I also urge this 
legisl~tive body to implement more 
comprehensive and robust legislation akin to 
those of Illinois and Maryland's initiatives. 
By doing so I think Connecticut would take an 
affirmative step in fulfilling its patriotic 
duty -- correction, patriotic contract with 
its veterans . 

Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Major, for your 
comments, your service, and on behalf of those 
that you've had the chance to serve with and 
have ·served for you. 

You succinctly have put together the reasons 
why we created the task force for this whole 
intent to provide those expressed solutions. 

We are going to be looking to incorporate 
those that we can now. We do know it's a 
first step and we do know that there are a lot 
more long-.term issues that we • re going to try . 
to achieve as a result of these first steps. 
So I don•t see this going away for us. I just 
see us constantly improving it so that we can 
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help those that do need the service so that 
the colleague that you mentioned as the marine 
who came out and couldn't find work, but then 
only by the virtue of the fact that he had to 
reenlist to make ends meet. 

With the drawdown that we've just been 
com~unicated with, that's not going to be 
possible anymore because even those that don't 
want to get.out will be forced out and they 
won't have that opportunity. So that's why 
this legislation is even more important than 
ever. 

So I thank you for those comments because it 
clarifies why we did what we did and why we're 
on this path, and I think it's the right path. 
And we thank you for serving on the task force 
and providing some real-world comments because 
somet·imes we all have an idea of what might be 
happening, but until we hear from someone that 
actually is living it we could potentially go 
off on the wrong direction. 

So I think we,' re in 1 ine with your hopes and 
we're pretty -- we're going to work very hard 
to make those dreams come true. Thank.you. 

Any comments? 

Yes, Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

I just want to thank you for your service and 
thank you for your comments. And it is the 
first step and it should be the first step. 

\ 

We should really continually put·the pedal to 
the metal and just look at this and work off 
this, and listen to real life stories like· 
yourself. I think that's why it's so widely 
important to have these public comments to 
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hear from people like you . 

So I just want to say thank you and it is a 
first step. I hope for more to come. Thanks. 

ROSENDO GARZA: Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Next Margaret Middleton, followed 
by Emma Kaufman. 

I didn't see yo~, but now you're here. 

Thank you, Margaret. Sorry about that. Press 
the button. · 

MARGARET MIDDLETON: That sounds louder. I'll 
start over, Senator Leone. 

Ranking Members and Members of the Committee, 
thank you very much for giving me the 
opportunity to speak to you today about Senate 
Bills 212 and H.B. 5299, ACTS CONCERNING THE 
FINDINGS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL TASK 
FORCE . 

My name is Margaret Middleton. I'm the 
Executive Director and Cofounder of the 
Connecticut Veterans Legal Center. We help 
veterans recovering from homelessness and 
serious mental illness overcome legal barriers 
to housing, healthcare, and income. 

So these two bills are exactly on point for 
what we're trying to do because for many 
veterans the very first barrier to these goals 
is having a smooth transition from military to 
civilian life. And honestly if ~e could help 
people make that transition more easily, we 
would have less work to do. 

Almost a quarter of a million veterans call 
Connecticut home and 8000 more are returning 
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home soon, and many of them come home with new 
skills that are really valuable to the 
Connecticut labor force. Veterans are 
emergency medical technicians. They are 
police officers. They're commercial drivers. 
They're electricians and other important jobs. 
But existing licensing and educational credit 
rules stand in the way of these work-ready 
veterans transitioning back into civilian 
life. 

These highly trained veterans are also forced 
to delay their return to civilian work. They 
have to pay for the costly and unnecessary 
training, and they have to choose jobs that 
don't take advantage of the full range of 
their skills. 

So these bills address the problems in several 
ways: First, for many types of licenses the 
~;~1 would require state agencies to give 
veterans credit for equivalent military 
training and experience. And second,-·the-i:::d·ll 
guarantees that all veterans will receive 
appropriate educational credit for the 
military train~ng at Connecticut's public 
colleges and universities. 

Licensing and requirements are also a barrier 
to employment to military families -- excuse 
me, who are stationed in our state. Military 
spouses, many of whom are teachers, nurses, 
and childcare workers are also kept out of the 
job market because of our existing licensing 
rules. And in fact, studies show that 90 
percent of military spouses·a~e underemployed. 

So other states are pretty far-ahead of us in 
terms of addressing these challenges. The 
White House has recognized Maryland as a 
national leader in military credentialing. In 
our neighbor state of New York, Governor Cuomo 
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has already initiated reforms to the state's 
occupational licensing process. In Illinois 
they support military families by offering 
temporary licenses to qualified military 
spouses who move to the state. 

So these bills would be a big step forward in 
bringing Connecticut up to par with other 
states that have taken the steps to support 
v~terans'.and make Connecticut's economy more 
competitive nationally. 

In conclusion, on behalf of the veterans, I'm 
very proud to serve. I'm very grateful to 
many for raising S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299 in 
raising awareness to the particular barriers 
to employment facing our returning service men 
and women. 

If it's okay with the Committee, I'd defer 
questions to my colleague, Emma Kaufman, who 
is going to testify next. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Margaret . 

I just do want to say thank you for what you 
do and on behalf of your organization, the 
Connecticut Veterans Legal Counsel Services --

MARGARET MIDDLETON: Center. 

SENATOR LEONE: Center, I knew the C was for 
something. Sorry about that. 

But I do know what you do, so I thank you for 
providing all those services and your input is 
very important as we progress with this 
legislation. So thank you. 

MARGARET MIDDLETON: Thank you so much, Senator. I 
appreciate it . 
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SENATOR LEONE: And with that, we'll take Emma 
Kaufman, and then followed by Ashley Anderson. 

EMMA KAUFMAN: Distinguished members of the 
Committee, thank you for the opportunity to 
testify today. 

My name is Emma Kaufman and I'm a member of 
Yale's Veterans Clinic. I work in the 
Veterans Clinic as a representative for 
Margaret at TBLT and I also staffed the MOS 
Task Force that met last fall and submitted 
this report to you January 1st. 

I'm also here today as a military spouse whose 
husband will soon face the transition from war 
to the. Connecticut workforce. 

The two bills before you today, S.B. 212 and 
H.B. 5299, would help military spouses find 
jobs and would also help veterans join the 
workforce and go back to school. 

CVLC advocates several amendments to the bills 
before you. First, we would support language 
that makes temporary licenses available not 
only'to the spouses of veterans, but also to 
the spouses of active duty service members_. 

We would also make standard educational 
credits mandatory, and we would include data 
collection requirements, which were crucial to 
the bills that were recently passed in 
Maryland and Illinois. 

With those amendments, CVLC strongly supports 
passage of S.B. 212 for three reasons: First, 
S.B. 212 is common sense. To join the 
workforce, veterans need to get licensed. 
One-third of all workers in the workforce work 
in jobs that require licenses, and jobs that 

. require licenses are higher paid than jobs 
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that' don't . 

In the next decade licensed job sectors are 
projected to grow at a faster rate than jobs 
that don't require licenses. This data makes 
it especially counterproductive to stall 
veterans licensing. · There is no good reason 
to make-a crane operator or a truck driver 
retrain for her job when she comes back from 
Afghanistan. There is no good reason to make 
an engineer retake Engineering 101. With the 
current licensing scheme in place in 
Connecticut, EMT's are cleaning bedpans rather 
than s·aving 1 i ves . 

Military spouses also feel the burden of 
outdated licensing. I've seen many of my 
friends worried that they wouldn't be able to 
go to work as teachers or work as nurses when 
their husbands got re-stationed to a different 
state. 

Military spouses are ten times as likely to 
have to cross state lines in a given year as 
their civilian counterparts. And today, as 
Margaret Middleton mentioned, 90 percent of 
military spouses are underemployed for the 
skills and training that they have. 

Second, S.B. 212-also brings Connecticut up to 
date with more than a dozen other states. As 
Margaret mentioned, there are a series of 
states that have already passed similar 
legislation. 

I'd be happy to answer questions on this. As 
part of the MOS Task Force, I conducted 
extensive research on military credentialing 
practices in all SO states, so we can identify 
ones tha-t are much ahead of Connecticut. As 
Ms. Middleton mentioned, our neighbors are 
pulling ahead of this in this regard . 
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Third and finally, S.B. 212 is fair. Veterans 
face obstacles when they come home from war, 
from difficulty finding work, to a higher risk 
of substance abuse and depression. As a 
military spouse, I can tell you supporting a 
service member entails many obstacles of its 
own. Outdated and· insufficient licensing laws 
should not be one,of these obstacles. 
Connecticut owes. it to those who serve to pass 
this bill. 

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify 
today. I'm happy to answer any questions you 
have. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Ms. Kaufman. 

I appreciate your comments and my comments 
apply to you as well that I gave to Margaret. 
We thank you for your assistance on behalf of 
Yale, as well as the Task Force and CVLC. 

You do mention and you articulated ·quite well 
the reasons why we did this. I .mean your 
examples are what we've been hearing for 
numerous years now, and that's why we needed 
to act. 

You mentioned that we were starting to lag 
behind places like New York and Maryland, and 
that was another reason why we brought this 
up. But being that those are two states that 
we're not familiar with legislatively and how 
they conduct business or even through their 
legal system, I would be interested in how 
they've been able to outpace us or if some of 
the things that they have done, can they 
duplicated 'here; or if not, how do we have to 
adjust accordingly so that we can catch up? 

And I would prefer to overtake them so that 
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we're in the lead versus trying to catch up . 
So that's my personal goal. I believe most 
people here on the Committee are of like 
minds. So that's where we really want to make 
sure that the recommendations of the Task 
Force we can move as quick as we can and to 
help us better understand some of the hurdles 
if we can't achieve that as fast as we would 
like. 

So if you could shed some light on that to the 
extent you know, that would be very helpful. 

EMMA KAUFMAN: Sure, acsolutely. 

So I would say that the bill before you right 
now combines some of the best elements from 
all the different states, and its pass would 
actually bring Connecticut to the position of 
national leader on this issue. 

The Maryland bill, which is the most 
comprehensive bill, does the best job. It 
streamlines 70 licenses by doing essentially 
doing what's in S.B. 212, which is to say 
require that agencies provide military credit 
for people who are qualified. 

The real crux of the Maryland bill and what 
makes it so powerful and effective is also 
that it has very extensive data collection and 
data tracking requirements, which we would 
suggest adding to this bill. 

Maryland -- I mean the biggest problem facing 
us is not only outdated licensing, but also 
that we don't know when veterans are applying 
for licenses, when veterans are getting 
credited for licenses, and when they're 
getting turned away. Maryland just imposed 
data collection requirements, which is to say 
asking when a veteran is applying and 
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requiring a reason for.when you're not 
crediting military service. And from that in 
a matter of years they have been able to 
figure out where the problem is. So this 
would start the problem and also enable you to 
figure out where the problem was in the 
.future. So data collection is the center for 
Maryland. 

Illinois is in the lead in spousal licensing. 
I would say the state of Minnesota is in .the 
lead in terms of higher educational credits. 
And in New York a lot of this has been done 
through Governor Cuomo's "Experience Counts" 
campaign, which has been mostly regulation 
because the laws ~ere not barriers in that 
state. The laws already permitted the kinds 
of things that S.B. 212 would permit. 

So I would suggest that S.B. 212 with 
amendments for robust data collection would 
put Connecticut in the lead. 

Also on the spousal licensing question, I 
would just emphasize that it's relatively 
important to apply it to active duty spouses 
because those are the ones that are going to 
be moving in and out of the state with most 
frequency as their typically husbands get re­
stationed. 

So if the goal is to smooth their transition, 
if you provided only to veterans' spouses, 
you're going to miss a big population of the 
mobile spouse population. 

~ENATOR LEONE: Thank you. That is very helpful. 

And if you could submit some of those ideas-to 
us in writing so that we can try to 
incorporate them, you know, we will gladly try 
to do so. 
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So we're going to try and tackle as much as we 
can within the short timeframe. And if we do 
miss something, we will rely on you to let us 
know. 

EMMA KAUFMAN: We will let you know. 

SENATOR LEONE: Yes. I want you to tell us because 
sometimes we can get sidetracked quite easily. 
So we rely on you to help us and we thank you 
for providing some of the input that you have. 

EMMA KAUFMAN: Thank you. 

SENATOR LEONE: Any questions? 

Great, thank you. 

Next Ashley Anderson, followed by Dawn 
McDaniels. 

ASHLEY ANDERSON: Senator Leone, Representative 
Hennessy, and distinguished members of the 
Committee, good afternoon. Thank you so much 
for giving me the opportunity to speak with 
you about S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299. 

My name is Ashely Anderson and I'm also a law 
student intern in the Yale VSLC and in 
representing Margaret Middleton's 
organizations of Connecticut Veterans Legal 
Center. 

I'm really here today to echo sentiments of 
those before me and to give a li·ttle bit of 
personal testimony because in addition to 
being a representative of CVLC and a law 
student, I'm a veteran of the US Air Force and 
the wife of a Marine Corps veteran. 

I served as an intelligence officer for seven 
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years, during which time I had deployed to 
both Iraq and Kuwait. I also had the 
opportunity to teach cadets at the Air Force 
Academy. In that time I was personally 
involved in training and leading enlisted 
airmen and cadets. And I can tell you that· my 
peers and I gave our intelligence personnel_ 
rigorous training in public speaking, writing, 
and analysis. .And I truly hope bhat my airmen 
are able to garner the requisite college 
credits when they choose to move on from our 
military. 

In my general 'capacity as an officer, I just 
saw the firsthand high caliber of our service 
members and their families. In the most 
difficult circumstances far from home, I 
witnessed loyal, patriotic, and 
extraordinarily competent airmen and soldiers. 
I saw men and· women as young as 18 and 19 
securing our overseas bases as military 
police, keeping our world's most advanced 
aircraft flying as aircraft mechanics, and 
interpreting and disseminating real-time 
technical intelligence. 

I saw their families supporting them by moving 
across the country at a moment's notice, 
oftentimes putting their own careers on hold 
because of the demands of military life. And 
I just wanted to tell you that without a doubt 
when these men and women leave the military, 
any state that they and their families decide 
to settle in gain highly trained, educ~ted, 

and community-minded citizens. 

I was fortunate myself in my transition out of 
the military, but I have unfortunately 
witnessed the hardships that we veterans ~nd 
militar-y members face. I've seen famili~s 
strained by the inability of a wife or husband 
to find a job when they move to a new duty 
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station. I•ve commiserated with my own 
friends that are unable to find work after 
years of training and experience. 

My husband himself experienced nearly a year 
of unemployment following his transition out 
of the Marine Corps and was ultimately hired 
as part of a private corporate veterans' 
employment initiative. But again, after 
following me to Connecticut he's facing 
unemployment. 

I•m here today to tell you that the 
introduction of S.B. 212 makes me really proud 
to call Connecticut my new home. And I urge 
to adopt it because it just makes sense to 
capitalize on the wealth the veterans and 
military families bring to Connecticut, and to 
reduce the redundant hurdles that they face 
when bringing their military training to bear 
in the civilian workforce. 

Thank you so much for your continued support 
of our veterans and for the opportunity to 
appear here today. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Ashley, for your 
comments. And the way you described the 
military, I had a flashback coming back 
because I also served in the Air Force. So 
thank you for your service and as for your 
husband as well. 

Again, we appreciate all the efforts that you 
have provided us, for this Committee, to make 
this happen and we will continue to work with 
you and the rest of the team to make sure that 
we make it as best as robust as possible. 
Thank you. 

ASHLEY ANDERSON: Thank you very much . 
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SENATOR LEONE: Any questions? Thank you. 

Next Dawn McDaniel, then followed by Brian 
Baker. 

DAWN MCDANIEL: Good afternoon, Senator Leone, and 
Representative Hennessy, and distinguished 
members of the Veterans' Affairs Committee. 

I am Dawn McDaniel, US Army Veteran, 2014 
National Guard, Connecticut National Guard 
Spouse of the Year, and the Executive Vice 
President of the Connecticut Veterans Chamber 
of Commerce. I'm here today with my 
colleague, Mike Zacchea, from our board of 
directors. 

The Connecticut Veterans Chamber of Commerce 
seeks to foster growth and opportunity for 
veteran-owned businesses and veterans 
transitioning to the workforce. We represent· 
the voice of over 42,000 veteran-owned 
busi~esses across the state, and representing 
8 per~ent of our state's GDP, and 2000 
Connecticut vetera~s. These brave few support 
our nation's freedom and offer unrelenting 
support in the state's time of need . 

Many of the bills before you today strive to 
improve the life and transition of military 
service members, veterans, and their families 
by increasing workforce reintegration 
opportunities, reducing unemployment, and 
protecting the integrity of the service from 
fraud. 

We support these bills .and appreciate the 
Committee's efforts to provide these.benefits. 
We'd like to take the opportunity to highlight 
three bills today. S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299 
address the Findings of the Military· 
Occupation Specialty Task Force. Allowing 

I 

• 

• 

• 



' .... 

• 

• •• 

• 

59 
cln/gbr 

February 25, 2014 
VETERANS' AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 1:00 P.M. 

military experience and training to account 
for civilian licensing criteria goes a long 
way toward reducing these barriers and 
provides the opportunity for veterans to get 
back to work faster. 

This legislation is a great start toward 
building a bridge from military to civilian 
life. We support the task force findings and 
offer it support in finding further solutions 
and including even more occupations in the 
future. 

I'd like to introduce Mike to talk H.B. 5293 
CONCERNING STOLEN VALOR. 

MIKE ZACCHEA: Good afternoon, Chairman Leone, 
Chairman Hennessy, and distinguished members 
of the Committee.· 

My name is Mike Zacchea. I'm a combat­
wounded, medically-retired, Marine Lieutenant 
Colonel. I was awarded to Bronze Stars for 
valor in military service and combat, and a 
Purple Heart. I was attached to Headquarters 
Company First Battalion Third Marines during 
Operation Phantom Fury, which was the second 
battle of Fallujah. 

I want to speak for somebody who could not be 
here today, Sergeant Rafael Peralta, who was 
in my company. I'm going to read very briefly 
from Sergeant Peralta's Navy Cross Citation. 

While clearing his seventh house of the day, 
Sergeant Peralta opened the door to a back 
room and immediately came under intense close­
range automatic weapons fire from multiple 
insurgents. Sergeant Peralta was shot twice 
in the head and once in the chest, and fell 
mortally wounded . 
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I think we can all concur that the whole 
motivation behind this dustup has been to 
diminish the administrative costs so that more 
money can go to our veterans. And so that of 
course is the motive for why we made the 
change, and if it goes -back then the 
administrative costs remain the same. 

Now we're looking at making it as competitive 
as possible so that our veterans can benefit 
from it. 

BRIAN ANDERSON: We whdleheart~dly support our 
veterans. Our union has a very strong veteran 
membership and we'd be happy to try to help 
with inefficiencies that can be worked out. 

REP. HENNESSY: Okay. Thank you, Brian. 

BRIAN ANDERSON: Thanks. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you . 

Next is Debbie Newton, followed by Ed Wenners. 

Hi, Debbie. 

Leone, SS ~Ia ltt?5J.99 DEBBIE NEWTON: Hi. Good afternoon, Senator 
Representative Hennessy, and members of the 
Committee on Veterans' Affairs. 

Debbie Newton, Legislative Chair of the 
National Guard Association of Connecticut 
where I've seived in that position for 11, 12, 
13 years depending on who you talk to. And 
I've been a member of the Connecticut National 
Guard for 34 years. 

And on that note, I'd like to go off my 
written testimony a little bit because some 
questions came up earlier. 

f 
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Commissioner Schwartz mentioned that our 
veteran status bill that's on·the Hill in DC. 
That is Senator Sander's bill, S.B. 1982. 
It's actually being heard on th~ floor in the 
Senate today. It's a very·comprehensive 
veterans omnibus bill and the actual language 
for the veterans status does change so that 
members of the Guard and Reserve who have 
retired with 20 or more years of service but 
without the 90 days of active not-for-training 
duty can be considered, we can call ourselves 
veterans, which means we can render the hand 
solute, we can play when they play the Army 
songs and they ask for veterans in the· 
audience to stand. 

However, the bill language specifically does 
not allow for any additional benefits to be 
added to it and that's been the biggest holdup 
down in DC in passing that legislation. The 
House has passed it several times. The 
President has said he would sign it, but there 
was one senator that would not allow it to 
even be heard in the Senate in DC because he 
said it was going to open a door to additional 
benefits. So they specifically put that 
l.anguage in there in order to pass the bill. 
So we expect it to be passed this year. 

There's also another standalone Senate Bill 
629 and House Bill 679 that are both stuck in 
committee that are specific to that issue. 

And having said that, you've heard most of 
what I was going to say already today so I 
just want to hit on a couple of things; 212 
and 5299 are both bills that NGACT is 
extremely happy to support and see come to 
fruition. 

As you know, or some of you know, NGACT is the 
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organization that originally brought this to 
the attention of the Veterans' Affairs 
Committee asking to have MOS skills looked at 
for possible state licensing and we've been 
very happy to see the progress of this and we 
look forward to working on it and seeing this 
continue and having a very positive outcome 
for our veterans and members. 

We're also in support of 5297 and 5298. 
Anything that's going to put a few more 
dollars in our members' pockets we 
wholeheartedly support, as well as S.B. 217, 
which no one has .brought up today, the excused 
absences from school for children of service· 
members who are deploying or returning from 
deployment. 

We brought this to you last year based on what 
Texas was doing. It did pass the House and 
Senate last 'year, but not the Senate. They 
didn't have enough time to get it there. And 
we're willing to work with the Department ·of 
Education in this state and anybody else so we 
can work out details and try to get this 
through because it will benefit the children, 
but it would also benefit schools so that they 
don't have a number of unexcused absences on 
their books. 

And I thank.you for your time and what you've 
been doing for veterans in this state for many 
years now: I am ready to answer any questions 
you may have. 

SENATOR LEONE: Thank you, Debbie. 

DEBBIE NEWTON: I'm available. I may not be ready. 

SENATOR LEONE: That's okay. Thank you. 

Again, thank you for your service and your 
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expertise. It's quite helpful, especi~lly in 
terms o; getting the MOS Task Force off the 
ground. That is something that we've all been 
wanting.to do for so long and I'm glad we are 
-where we are, but we still need to move 
forward and get that done. So that will be 
helpful. 

It ·is nice to hear what's going on in the 
Feder~l Government and that·that legislation 
is being heard, as a matter of fact, today. 
So we are all quite interested in how that 
will actually transpire and it will be a net 
benefit that you will be able to call yourself 
·a veteran. And I think we believe you're a 
veter-an, but the federal definition doesn't 
allow that. 

!-would like them to go further, but if we 
have to go one step at a time then so be it 
because one step is better than no steps. 

DEBBIE NEWTON: Absolutely. 

SENATOR LEONE: So hopefully we want to provide our 
support to our federal delegation in that 
regard. 

On your final note, on 217, you're correct. 
No one has brought that up, but I'm glad you 
have. This Committee is very supportive of 
that, but usually education issues sometimes 
take precedence in terms of the intent. 

DEBBIE NEWTON: That's correct. 

SENATOR LEONE: And I would just say that I hope, 
and I'm sure you are pleased to work with the 
education committee to make them understand 
the importance of this bill; what it is 1and 

- what it is not, and help them overcome some of 
the hurdles that they may raise as a reason 

• 
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Thank you, Debbie. 

Last and not least,· Ed Wenners . 

ED WENNERS: Thank you. It's a pleasure to be 
before the Committee. 

I'm speaking as a task force member appointed 
by Minority Leader Larry Cafero at the 
recommendation of Representative Christie - · 
Carpino. 

This is all kind of new to me. Serving on-the 
task force was quite an experience. And 
sitting here today I've learned a heck of a 
lot. The biggest thing I've learned is to 
sign up earlier on the speaking chart. 

I'm a veteran, 24 years active duty with the' 
regular army, including two years in Vietnam 
commanding combat engineers. And I'm the 
commander of the 200-member Rocky Hill VFW 
Post 2138. You all are welcome to stop by 
anytime. The beer is very cheap. 

I think I know veterans and I think I know 
their str~ngths and weaknesses . ... 

I'm also fortunate enough to be a licensed 
civil engineer .. I've practiced in Connecticut 
for the last 26 years, and including founding 
and running my own 'company for 20 years with 
seven employees. So I understand 
bureaucracies and how to work within state 
regulations. 

Just to mention, I did transfer my engineering 
license from the State of Virginia to the 
State of Connecticut. It's reciprocal. Once 
you take the national exam.once,- it's 

. reciprocal among most of the states. 
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I have to say something about the task force . 
It was run very professional and expeditiously 
by the two chairs, Mike Wishnie and Ken 
Carlson. The ·three Yale law students did the 
heavy lifting; Matt Blumenthal, Emma Kaufman 
who speak here earlier, and Ryan Podolsky. 
And our administrator, Paul Tarbox, who is 
still he·re, always kept us organized and 
informed. 

I fully support the two proposed bills, S.B. 
212 and H.B. 5299. These bills not. only---­
assist current vets, but those that ·survive 
future conflicts, and choose to live and work 
in Connecticut. 

Although I'm an older vet, and I probably 
represent many more older vets than younger 
vets, I have to say that these bills recognize 
the contributions of all veterans and will be 
highly appreciated by all veterans. 

Lastly, I want to highlight the spousal 
recognition and fee waivers for occupational 
licenses from other states. This is at least 
as important as supporting the veterans 
themselves. This spousal relief would lift a 
financial burden off a veteran's family, 
especially when they move from one state to 
another. 

In addition, any veterans that are still 
serving on active duty, their spouses would be 
able to take advantage of this. So to me 
that's a very important thing and it looks 
like it's going to go through and it's a good 
deal. 

Tha~'s all I want to say, except on the 
cutback of 420,000 troops -- it must be 
something I said . 
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REP. NieASTRO: Did you submit (inaudible). 

ED WENNERS: No, I didn't. 

The cutback of 420,000 troops pre-World War II 
level. I just want to make one comment. The 
troop level is like a forest. It takes years 
to grow the leadership and provide the 
training. And when it's cut, when 100,000 
troops are cut back and released into service 
it's like cutting down a forest. It would 
take year~ to grow ·it back. 

So I went through that after Vietnam and we 
had a whole army in the 70's, and we didn't 
get it back up to speed until the SO's. 

Thank you. That's all I have. 

REP. HENNESSY: All right. Thank you very much for 
your comments. Senator Leone had to leave to 
chair the Banks Committee. 

ED WENNERS: Okay. 

REP. HENNESSY: Thank you very much. 

The last person to testify, Ryan'Henowitz. 

Ryan is an Iraqi veteran and he was my intern 
a couple of terms back and is doing well. 

Thank you, Ryan, for being here today. 

RYAN HENOWITZ: Thank you, Representative .Hennessy. 
It's my honor to be here in front of the 
Veterans' Committee. 

I just wanted to speak on Senate Bill 211~ 
The problem that I have with this bill is that 
we're taking away the Soldiers', Sailors' and 
Marines' Fund, which is a great fund and it's 
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National Guard Association of Connecticut 
360 Broad Street, Hartford, CT 06105-3795 

www.ngact.org 

February 25.2014 

Testimony in Favor of SB 210, 212, 213,216 and 217 and HB 
5297 and 5299 

Good Afternoon Sen. Leone, Representative Hennessy and members of the Committee 
on Veterans Affairs. I am Debbi Newton, Legislative Chair of the National Guard 
Association of Connecticut (NGACT). I have served in that position for II years and 
have been a member of the Connecticut National Guard for 34 years. 

I am here today to speak in favor of several bills currently before you. 

SB 210, ACC Veterans Who Served in the National Guard, SB 216, ACC Veterans 
and SB 213, ACC The Veterans' Opportunities Pilot Program are all bills that seek 
to assist Veterans either by determining which benefits Connecticut National Guard 
Veterans do not receive in Connecticut and how that may be rectified, provide for a 
study to determine what hardships Connecticut's Veterans do face and assist our most 
wlnerable Veterans with finding jobs. Anything that can be done to alleviate issues that 
make our Veterans vulnerable and that will empower them to become whole again is 
something NGACT stands behind and fully supports. Homelessness and joblessness are 
two hardships that must, and can, be eliminated and their elimination will assist our 
Veterans in continuing to do what they have already proven they can do ... give back to 
their communities, state and nation. 

SB 212, ACC Implementation of the Recommendations of the Military 
Occupational Specialty Task Force and HB 5299, ACC the Findings of the Military 
Occupational Specialty Task Force are both bills NGACT is very happy to support. As 
you know. NGACT originally brought this concept to the Veterans' Affa1rs Committee 
and the bill authorizing credit for military training became reality three years ago. Last 
year we were happy to see the bill authorizing the Task Force pass. Now we all get to see 
recommendations of the Task Force acted upon. Allowing our Soldiers and Airmen to 
take training they have received in the military for certain occupations and transfer that 
training to possibly state certifications without having to put forth additional time, effort 
and dollars to receive the same trainmg again. This allows our Soldiers and Airmen to 
enter the civilian workforce sooner and w1th less eflort than before. We are proud to 
have been a part of this legislation and to see it come to such a positive place . 

HB 5297, ACC A Deduction from the Income Tax for Amounts Received as Active 
Service Pay and HB 5298, ACC Active Service Pay for Members of the National 
Guard. NGACT fully supp011s any bill that will put a few extra dollars in our Soldiers' 
and Airmens' pockets, whether through payments for active service or income tax 
exemptions. We appreciate the acknowledgement of the committee and the Legislature 

--------
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Testimony of the Aaron Jones, Veterans Outreach, in regards to the following bills before the 
Veterans' Affairs Committee February 25, 2014 

Good afternoon, Senator Leone, Representative Hennessey and members of the Veterans Affairs 
Committee. I appreciate the opportunity to come before you and testifY in regards to the bills 
being reviewed for this legislative session. 

As the Veterans Outreach Coordinator at the South Park Inn Shelter, and as a combat veteran and 
former member of the Connecticut Army National Guard, I come in contact with a large number 
of veterans from a variety of different organizations and groups. Today I am representing the 
South Park Inn Emergency Shelter and the veteran population that we serve. This population 
includes 191 homeless veterans that were housed in one ofthe programs offered at South Park 
Inn. This also includes the over 700 veterans that have been served since starting the weekly 
Veterans Drop Inn Center. These numbers reflect veterans living not only in Hartford, but from 
the greater Hartford area and extending across our state. This is a very diverse population both 
demographically and culturally, that shares a common experience of military service and veteran 
status. I am here today to speak on the current bills based on my experiences working with these 
veterans and listening to their needs, interests, and concerns. 

It is our hope at the South Park Inn that these bills will help our homeless veteran population and 
that we can work together with this committee to further assist not only homeless veterans but 
veterans in general who may benefit from these laws. 

1. S.B. No. 210 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING VETERANS WHO SERVED IN 
THE NATIONAL GUARD. (VA) 

Support - This is an issue which we feel is very important for individuals who have 
served in the National Guard but did not deploy and are not eligible for Federal 
Veterans benefits. These men and women volunteered to serve and currently there 
are only very limited services available to them due to the current definition of 
veteran status. 

2. S.B. No. 211 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING THE SOLDIERS, SAILORS AND 
MARINES FUND. (VA) 

Oppose - The current language puts control of this fund under the authority of the 
State Treasurer. We feel that the fund should be administered by the American 
Legion and that the State should have fiduciary oversight. 
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9. S.B. No. 218 (RAISED) AN ACT CREATING A VETERANS' PROJECTS 
ACCOUNT. (VA) 

000106 

Support - We support this bill in that it gives residents a way to donate money to 
help veterans and support veterans' organizations. 

10.H.B. No. 5293 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING STOLEN VALOR. (VA) 

J)upport - W!J are in support of this bill that clarifies the issue of misrepresentation 
•· of military service. 

11. H.B. No. 5294 (RAISED) AN ACT MAKING TECHNICAL CHANGES TO THE 
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS' AFFAIRS STATUTES. (VA) 

Support - We support the revisions to this statute. 

12. H.B. No. 5297 -(RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING A DEDUCTION FROM THE 
INCOME TAX FOR AMOUNTS RECEIVED AS ACTIVE SERVICE PAY. (VA) 

Support - We support the revisions to this statute. 

13. H.B. No. 5298 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING ACTIVE SERVICE PAY FOR 
MEMBERS OF THE CONNECTICUT NATIONAL GUARD. (VA) 

Support - We support the revisions to this bill and feel that this bill will help 
deployed service members and their families financially. 

14. H.B. No. 5299 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING THE FINDINGS OF THE 
• MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIAL TV TASK FORCE. (VA) 

Support - We support this bill in that it removes a possible barrier for employment 
for service members and their spouses thus reducing the impact of returning to 
civilian employment post- deployment or after completing their period of service. 

We appreciate this _opportunity to come before you and testify on these matters. On 
behalf of the South Park Inn and the veterans we serve, we wish to thank you for your 
continued support of our service members, veterans, and their families. 
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COMMISSIONER LINDA S. SCHWARTZ, RN, MSN, DrPH, FAAN 

Connecticut Department of Veterans' Affairs 

Presented to the Committee on Veterans' Affairs 

February 25, 2014 

Good Afternoon Senator Leone, Representative Hennessy and members of the Committee. The 

Connecticut Department of Veteran Affairs appreciates this opportunity to comment on several 

legislative proposals being considered by the Committee. 

Hf25~99 
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RSB 210 VETERANS WHO SERVED IN THE NATIONAL GUARD proposes that the Department conduct a 

study of services that are not available to veterans who served in the National Guard. Specifically, that 

the study would include the need for additional services, obstacles to providing them and possible ways 

to facilitate their provision and implementation. As used in the Connecticut General Statutes, Section 

27-103 members of the Connecticut National Guard and reserve components of any of the US Armed 

Forces that perform duties under Title 38 of the United States Code and receive an "Honorable" 

discharge or are released under "Honorable Conditions" are included in the definition of those eligible 

for various veterans' benefits. These benefits are principally decided by Congress as set forth in Title 38 

of the United States Code and do not include all those who served in the National Guard or Reserve 

Components of the Military Services. In 2007, we sought and obtained authorization from the General 

Assembly to permit the burial of members of the National Guard or Reservists, eligible for Retirement, in 

our State Cemeteries. This was at no additional cost to the State because the time in service of these 

particular "Retirees" were equal to the burial benefits of a military veteran. Connecticut is one of a few 

States to permit non-veterans to be buried in a State Veteran's Cemetery. 

As you may know I served both on Active Duty and as a Reservist in the US Air Force and am very well 

aware of the commitment made by our citizen soldiers who do not serve in the active forces. However 

this Is not a State issue. Many members of ~he Guard and Reserves are veterans by virtue of their 

service on Active Duty; however the disparity In access to benefits In many Instances 1s set by Federal 

Law. We are aware that Congressman Courtney and Senator Blumenthal are working on Federal 

legislation to address this very issue. The Department of Veteran Affairs looks forward to working with 

the Committee to synthesize the essence of this Issue and develop a plan of action. 

EQUAl OPPORTUNITY/AFFIRMATIVE ACTION EMPlOYER 
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RSB 212 and RSB 5299 THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK FORCE. The Connecticut 

Department of Veteran Affairs whole heartedly supports the work and recommendations of the Military 

Occupational Specialty Task Force and the recognition of the training and experiences acquired during 

military service. The work of this Task Force has great promise and opportunity for employment for 

veterans and enhanced services for all Connecticut citizens. While both of these proposals are similar in 

the strategy of implementation, I would respectfully suggest that the provisions in RSB 5299 which give 

the Commissioner of Veteran Affairs the responsibility "To take anv steps necessary to ensure that state 

agencies recognize and accept military training and experience when a veteran applies for an 

occupational license. and that the spouses of veterans are provided with automatic temporary 

occupational licenses. including temporarv certifications for teachers" are an entirely new mission for 

the Department which neither has the staffing, finances, resources or expertise to accomplish this very 

important task. We believe the Department of Labor, OFFICE FOR VETERANS WORKFORCE 

DEVELOPMENT has been successfully performing tasks very similar to the ones described in the 

legislation. The best use of existing resources with additional financial resources would be to continue 

to use the talent and assets of the Veterans Workforce Development to continue the oversight of this 

program. 

RSB 213 VETERANS OPPORTUNITIES PILOT PROGRAM. The Connecticut Department of Veteran Affairs 

supports the spirit and intent of this legislation to create a statewide "Veterans Opportunities Pilot 

Program" to create new opportunities and additional resources for employment of homeless veterans. 

As you may know, Connecticut State Veterans Home at Rocky Hill is the second largest residential 

program for homeless veterans in America. Our capacity of 400 veterans is second only to California 

with occupancy of 1,000. Since I have been Commissioner, we have served over 500 veterans of Iraq and 

Afghanistan. We have had a Vocational Specialist on Staff assigned to our Residential Program since 

1992 and have support programs for substance abuse, medical care, social work and individualized 

action programs for all veterans on the campus of the Rocky Hill Home. We have been successful in 

returning approximately 30% of our veterans each year back into the community with housing and 

educational and/or viable employment placements. A very important aspect of our programs is the 

collaboration we have with the Connecticut Department of Labor "Veterans Workforce Development 

Program". In these days of the "draw down" with increased numbers of military members being forced 

out of service, there is a great need in all parts of the veteran community for help and assistance in 

finding work that yields a "living wage". Governor Malloy has outlined a vigorous strategy to address the 

needs of veterans and most recently homeless veterans. 

However as I read the criteria and expectations for this "pilot program", I would be remiss if I did not 

question the need to create an entire new network with a separate system when we already have 

trained cadres of veterans knowledgeable and proficient with all that goes Into "understanding the 

employment challenges and advantages unique to veterans" and a capacity "to manage a network of 

employment services for veterans" with experience in "identifying and coordinating employment 

specialists and job developers throughout the state who work with veterans." The Veterans Workforce 

Development Program at DOL already delivers many of the components described in this legislation 

such as "centralizing and facilitating job referrals, an organized network of employers." Connecticut is 
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Bills Supported by the Connecticut Veterans Chamber of Commerce 

Licensing and Transitioning Veterans to Civilian Life 

SB 212- AAC IMPLEMENTATION OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY 

TASK FORCE and. 

HB 5299- AAC THE FINDINGS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK FORCE. 

Allow1ng military experience and training to account for civilian licensing criteria goes a long way toward 

reducing these barriers and provides the opportunity for Veterans to get to work faster. This legislation 

IS a great start toward building a bridge from military to civ1han life. We support the task force findings 

and offer our support in finding further solutions and including more occupations. 

SB 213- AAC THE VETERANS' OPPORTUNITIES PILOT PROGRAM. 

This legislation prov1des the groundwork for expanding opportunities for Veterans in the workplace 

SB 214- AAC A TAX CREDIT FOR DONATIONS OF VEHICLES TO VETERANS' ORGANIZATIONS. 

We support this legislation as it provides an incentive for the community to engage w1th the Veteran 

population and enhances the connection between civilian and military communities ultimately resulting 

in a better transition experience. 

SB 218- AAC A VETERANS' PROJECTS ACCOUNT. 

This is a wonderful way for the community to show their appreciation to Veterans for the1r service and 

sacrifice. An account such as this will prov1de much needed support to non-profits serving veterans and 

supporting the.r transition. Programs that build opportunity to business ownership and skills for the 

workplace offer a solid solution to reducing unemployment and homelessness among Veterans around 

the state. 

HB 5293 AAC STOLEN VALOR. 

The uniform of the armed services is a symbol of pride and honor. Those who have worn it and made 

the sacrifice for their country take this 1ssue of stolen valor seriously. At a minimum stolen valor IS 

disrespectful to those who have made the sacrifice and served the1r country. Of greater concern is how 

stolen valor undermines the integrity of Veterans everywhere. The Connecticut Veterans Chamber of 

Commerce is committed to bemg part of the solution. We have taken organizational steps and 

Implemented technology to prevent "stolen valor" and fraudulent self-identification as a service 

d1sabled or veteran-owned business within our membership. 

Page 2 of3 
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Connecticut Veterans 
Chamber of Commerce 

SB 215 • AAC VETERANS' PREFERENCES IN THE RENTAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAM AND HOUSING AUTHORITY 

PROJECTS. 

Lack of housing serves as a barner for successful transition from military to civilian hfe. Providing more 

benefits will work to reduce the unemployed and homeless veteran population in Connecticut. 

SB 216 • AAC VETERANS 

The cultural divide between mihtary and c1vilian populations contmue to grow. Th1s study w1ll bring 

hardships among veterans to the forefront so that adequate and effective solutions can be 

Implemented 

Active Duty/National Guard support and benefits 

SB 210 • AAC VETERANS WHO SERVED IN THE NATIONAL GUARD. 

Service members regardless of branch deserve equal benefits for their serv1ce and sacrifice to our 

nation. 

SB 217 ·An Act Concerning EXCUSED ABSENCES FROM SCHOOL FOR CHILDREN OF SERVICE MEMBERS 

Deployment can be especially challenging for children. Providing excused time for children to spend 

time with the1r parent during the deployment cycle IS a valuable benefit that continues to support our 

military children. 

HB 5297- AAC A DEDUCTION FROM THE INCOME TAX FOR AMOUNTS RECEIVED AS ACTIVE SERVICE PAY, • 
This tax deduction provides additional support to offset the sacrifice and burden of deployment and 

act1vation. 

HB 5298 • AAC ACTIVE SERVICE PAY FOR MEMBERS OF THE CONNECTICUT NATIONAL GUARD. 

This pay increase provides additional support to offset the sacnfice and burden of deployment. 

Page 3 of3 
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Distinguished members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify today. 

My name is Emma Kaufman and I am a student in Yale Law School's Veterans Legal Services 

Clinic. As part of that clinic, I represent the Connecticut Veterans Legal Center, and I helped to 

staff the Military Occupational Specialty Task Force. I am also here as a military spouse whose 

husband will soon face the transition from war to the Connecticut workforce. 

Two bills before you today, S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299, would help military spouses find 

jobs and help veterans join the workforce and go back to school. CVLC advocates several 

amendments to these bills. We support adding language to provide temporary licenses not only 

for spouses o( veterans, but also for spouses of active duty service members. We would make 

standard educational credits mandatory, and we would include data collection requirements. 

With those amendments, CVLC strongly supports passage ofS.B. 212, for three reasons. 

First, S.B. 212 is common sense. To join the civilian workforce, veterans need to get 

licenses. One third of all workers are licensed, and jobs that require licenses pay better wages 

than jobs that don't. Licensed job sectors are also projected to grow faster over the next decade. 

This data makes especially counterproductive to stall veterans licensing. There is no good reason 

to make a crane operator or truck driver re-train for her job after she returns from Afghanistan. 

There is no good reason to make an experienced engmeer re-take engineering 10 I. Under our 

current licensing scheme, EMTs are cleaning bedpans rather than savmg hves. Military spouses 

also feel the burden of outdated hccnsmg. I have seen many friends worry that they could not 

work as nurses or teachers once their spouses were re-stationed. Military spouses move across 

-------------·-
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state lines ten times as frequently as civilians. Today, 90% of military spouses are 

underemployed. 

Second, S.B. 212 also brings Connecticut up to date with more than a dozen other states. 

As a researcher for the Task Force, I conducted an extensive review of military credentialing 

efforts across the country. Connecticut lags behind places like New York and Maryland, which 

recently passed a law including comprehensive data collection. Connecticut needs to amend and 

pass SB 212 to remain competitive with our neighbors . 
., 

Third, S.B. 212 is fair Veterans face obstacles when they come home from war, from 

difficulty finding work to a higher risk of substance abuse and depression. As a military spouse, I 

can tell you that supporting a service member involves many obstacles of its own. Outdated and 

• inefficient licensing laws should not be one of these obstacles. Connecticut owes it to veterans to 

pass this bill. 

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify today. If you have any questions, I am 

happy to answer them. 

~-
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Co-Chairs, Vice Chairs, Ranking Members, and Members of the Select Committee on 

Veterans' Affairs: 

Good afternoon. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak with you about SB 

..1.!.Land HB 5299, Acts Concerning The Findings Of The Military Occupational Specialty Task 

Force. My name is Margaret Middleton. I am the executive director of the Connecticut Veterans 

Legal Center. CVLC's mission is to help veterans recovenng from homelessness and serious 

mental illness overcome legal barriers to housing, healthcare and income. 

For many veterans, the very first barrier to these goals is having a smooth transition from 

military to civilian life. Almost a quarter of a million veterans call Connecticut home. 8,000 

more will return home to the state soon. Many of them come home with new skills acquired 

during their time in the military, skills that would be of great value in the Connecticut labor 

market. Veterans are emergency medical technicians (EMTs), police officers, commercial 

drivers and electricians, among other important jobs But existing licensing and educational 

credit rules stand in the way of work-ready veterans as they transition back to civilian life. These 

highly-trained veterans are forced to delay their return to civilian work, to pay for costly and 

unnecessary trainings, and to choose jobs that do not use the full range oftheir skills. 

These bills address these problems in several ways: 

o First, for many types of licenses, the bill will require state agencies to give veterans credit 

for equivalent military training and experience. 

o Second, the bill guarantees that all veterans will rcce1ve appropnate 

educational credit for their military trairung at Connecticut's public colleges and 

universities 
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Licensing requirements are also a barrier to employment to military families who are stationed in 

our state. Military spouses - many of whom are teachers, nurses and child-care workers - are 

also kept out ofthejob market because of Connecticut's licensing rules. In fact, studies show 

that 90 percent of military spouses are underemployed. 

Other states are far ahead of Connecticut in addressing these challenges. The White 

House has recogruzed Maryland as the national leader on military credentialing .. In our neighbor 

state, New York, Governor Cuomo has already initiatived reforms to the state's occupational 

licensing processes. And Illinois supports military families by offering temporary licenses to 

qualified military spouses who move to the state .. These bills would be a big step forward in 

bringing Connecticut up to par with other states that have taken steps to support veterans, and 

make Connecticut's economy more competitive nationally. 

In conclusion, on behalfofthe veterans we are proud to serve, I'm grateful to the 

Committee for proposing SB 212 and HB 5299 and raising awareness of the particular barriers to 

employment facing our returning servicemen and -women. 

I would defer any questions you have to my colleagues . 
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CT DOL Testimony in support of concepts in Raised Bill 212, Raised Bill 213 and Raised Bill 5299 

Good afternoon Senator Leone, Representative Hennessy and members of the CT Legislature's Veterans 
Affairs Committee. My name is Terrence Brennan and I am the Director of the Office for Veterans' 
Workforce Development (OVWD) within the Connecticut Department of labor and I am presenting 
testimony today on behalf of CT Department of Labor Commissioner Sharon Palmer. 

The CTDOL supports the concepts in Raised Bill 212 AAC Implementation of the Recommendations of 
the Mihtary Occupational Specialty Task Force; raised Bill 213 AAC The Veteran's Opportunities Pilot 
Program; and raised Bill 5299 AAC The Findings of the M1htary Occupational Specialty task Force. 

It is our posit1on that these Raised Bills will go far toward meeting the various employment, training and 
housing needs of our Veterans. I want to recommend a clarification and adjustments to these Raised 
Bills . 

Senate Raised Bill 212 & House Raised Bill 5299: An Act Concerning Implementation of the 
Recommendations of the Military Occupational Specialty Task Force: 95% of this proposed legislation 
deals with, and is relevant to, veterans' employment and trainmg which under Title 38- specifically 
chapters 41 and 42 and USC 38 Codes of Federal Regulations- falls under the jurisdiction of CTDOL 
OVWD. The Task Force relied heavily on CTDOL OVWD's professional opinions, suggestions and 
recommendations. 

The Military Occupational Specialty Task Force Committee report sent to the Veterans Affairs 

Committee had the Connecticut Department of Labor Office for Veterans' Workforce Development 

(CTDOL OVWD) responsible for working with state agencies and educational institutions to ensure that 

veterans' mihtary training and experience applies for occupational licensing and certifications. 

This is not clear in the language of the Raised Bill. 

CTDOL Office of Veterans' Workforce Development is mandated under Title 38 USC to provide 

employment and trainmg services for the State of Connecticut. It should also be noted that the CTDOL 

Office of Apprenticeship Traming serves as an integral part of veterans' employment and training and 

CTDOL OVWD Employment Spec•alists, who are trained at the National Veterans Training Institute at the 

University of Colorado, are mandated to provide employment training and intensive services to all 

eligible veterans. Therefore 1t IS our position that CTDOL should be the lead agency as recommended in 

the original report to take any steps necessary to ensure that state agenc1es recognize and accept 

military training and experience when a veteran apphes for an occupational license, and that the 

spouses of veterans are provided With automatic temporary occupat1onallicenses, including temporary 

certifications for teachers 

1 
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Line 20 pertaining to military training implies an acceptance of military tra1ning, qualifications and 

certifications for a "nat1onal" accelerated course is a conflict for CT Peace Officer Standards and Training 

(POST) requirements ... in other words the CT POST counc11 has no such mechanism in place as our state's 

certification process works in the opposite order when compared to other parts of the nation. The 

language, as it reads in this bill, requires that CT POST council establish a policy to recognize and accept 

relevant and equivalent military law enforcement training. Representatives from the CT POST council 

have made mention that such policy does not exist at the moment, although they have been in contact 

with other states to observe their practice of accepting m1htary training, certifications and qualifications. 

Agam, m other states candidates pay their own way through the police academy (allows veterans to use 

the Gl B1ll) and after successful completion of said academy and training, the candidate is eligible to 

apply for police departments. 

Throughout this proposed legislation, the term "discharged honorably, honorably separated, separated 

honorably or honorably discharged" should be accompanied w1th "or discharged, or separated under 

honorable conditions." This will narrow the character of discharge to a more specific language 

(metaphorically it's the difference between getting an A and A+) although both are satisfactory 

performance measurements. 

Line 212 through 214 pertaining to the wa1ver of equivalent military trainmg for security officer's license 

also known as the CT Guard Card should include language identifying a time frame from separation of 

service to application for said license. Also, we recommend the waiver of any and all fees for such 

trainmg costs and application process. 

Lines 370-374 would make more regulatory and procedural sense if it fell under CTDOL OVWD since we 

are specifically funded for employment services and training. 

We support the concept in raised Bill213 AAC The Veterans Opportumt1es Pilot Program and look 

forward to its passage and implementation. 

Thank you for your time and I'm happy to respond to any quest1ons . 

2 
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H.B. 5299 AN ACT CONCERNING THE FINDINGS OF THE MILITARY 
OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK FORCE 

S.D. 211 AN ACT CONCERNING IMPLEMENTATION OF THE 
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK 
FORCE 

Senator Leone, Representative Hennessy, distinguished Members of the Veterans' Affairs 

Committee, I am pleased to offer this written testimony supporting H.B._ 5299 An Act 

Concerning the Findings ofthe Military Occupational Specialty Task Force and S.B. 212 An Act 

Concerning Implementation of the Recommendations of the Military Occupational Specialty 

Task Force whose shared purpose is to assist veterans and their families gain employment 
through addressing state licensing barriers. As a veteran with nearly 12 years of service, I 0 of 

wh1ch were on active duty as an infantry officer with the United States Manne Corps, I am 

convinced that these bills are critical first steps to addressing Connecticut's under- and 

unemployed veterans. 

To start my comments, I invite you to envis1on a young man ra1smg his nght hand affirming 

the oath of enhstment in which he vows to "support and defend the Constitution" (among other 
things}. W1th that m mmd, 1 beheve that in that mstance, a "patnotic contract" IS formed 

between the s_ervice member and the American people. When a veteran completes h1s faithful 

service, whether it be four or twenty years, it IS soc1ety's tum to help him when and if he needs 
it. 

A myriad of issues, such as PTSD, TBI, and MST, affect military veterans more uniquely 

than non-veterans because of their military service. The unemployment rate among veterans, 

particularly younger ones, is staggermg and disproportionately high. The following is an excerpt 

from my student Note to be published by the Connecticut Law Review in a forthcoming issue. 1 

In November 20 13, the Labor Department reported that the natiOnal 
unemployment rate fell to seven percent, the lowest in five years;2 however, 

1 Roscndo Garza Jr, In War. There Are Nu Unwounded Sold1en .. Mnbtlu:mg Cormectlcutto lmpleme11t a 
Veterans Treatment Court. 46 CONN L. REV. (fonhcoming July 2014) 

2 B1ll Chappell, Eyes Turn 10 the Fed as Unemployment Rate Falls 10 5- Year /,ow. NAT'L Pus RADIO (Dec 
6. 2013. 8.40 AM). http //www.npr.org/blogslthetwo-way/20 I J/12/061249224096/ZOJk-jobs-added-in-novcmbcr-u­
s-unemployment-at-7-perccnt (last updated Dec. 6. 201 J. 10.1 S AM) 

-------------·-------------- --- -- --
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unemployment rate for Gulf War II veterans sits at ten percent.3 Even more 
shocking is that as of August 2013, the Assistant Secretary for Veterans' 
Employment and Training Services of the U.S. Department of Labor reported that 
the unemployment rate for veterans aged 18-24 is "a staggering 20.5%."4 

These statistics are ommous when one considers that an unemployed person IS 

"twice as likely as their employed counterparts to experience psychological 
problems such as depression, anxiety, psychosomatic symptoms, low subjective 
well-being and poor self-esteem."5 Thus, unemployment, especially when taking 
into account 1ssues such as PTSD, TBI, or MST, can compound the problems a 
veteran faces in c1v1lian life Though some progress has been made at the state 
level to lower the veteran unemployment rate, much is yet to be accomplished. 
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These bills are good first steps to helpmg resolve redundancies and inefficiencies in the 
licensing system Please do not misconstrue my comments; Connecticut is very generous to its 
veterans but we can always do more. Recent reports, for example, stating that the Department of 
Defense budget cuts will result in a U.S. Army the size of pre-World War II levels6 lends 
credence to the argument that Connecticut must do more to address the veteran unemployment 
rate. A smaller force, invariably, results in more veterans coming home and in need of education 
or employment. 

I would like to share a personal story. A Marine who served under my command left active 
duty right before the recession-he will remain anonymous for obvious reasons L1fe for him 
afterwards was very difficult because he did not fit in college and, once he left to seek 
employment, he struggled to find one. His undiagnosed PTSD compounded by his inability to 
find employment exacerbated the challenges that, quite frankly, we all face in one form or 
another, i.e., raising a family, marriage, paying the rent or mortgage. As a veteran, his life 
challenges were intensified by an inability to find employment. Drawing from personal and 
other's experiences, while harder to demonstrate, veterans contend with social stigma, especially 
when trying to find a job in the civilian world.7 In the end, hfe in the civilian world became too 
much and, as luck would have it, he was allowed to re-enhst m the Corps. 

3 Brad Plummer. The Unemploymem Rate for Recent l'eterans IS Incredibly H1gh, WASH. POST (Nov II, 
2013, 11.30 AM), http·//www.washingtonpost.comlblogs/wonkbloglwp/2013/llllllrecent-veterans-are-still· 
ell.periencmg-double-dagit-unemployment/ So as to not confuse the reader, Gulf War II veterans are those that have 
served post-9111 

4 Ass1stant Secretary for Department of Labor Veterans· Employment and Traimng Serv1ce. Keith Kelly, 
US DEP'T OF LABOR (Aug. I. 2013). available at http://www.dol gov/_sec/medialcongress/20130801_Kelly htm 
(remarks at the National Conventaon for AM VETS) 

s Psychological Effects of Unemployment and Underemployment. AM PSYCHOLOGICAL ASS'N, 
https 1/www apa orglabout/gr/issues/socioeconomic/um:mploymcnt asp" 

6 Dav1d Alexander & Andrea Shala. Budget C11ts to Slash US Army to Smallest Smct Before World War 
1ivo, REUTERS (Feb 24. 2014, J•OS PM). hnp://www.reuum .. cum/artacle/2014102124/us•u:sa·defense-budget­
idU Sll REA IN 11020 140224 

7 See MAROARET C I-JARRELI. & NANCY BERGJ.ASS. ClR !OK A N~;w AM. SEC. EMPLOYtNO AMFRICA'S 
Vt.IF.RANb: PERSPECTIVES FROM BUSINESSFS 23 fig 4. 26 (2012), available at 
http·//www cnas.org/nlcs/documenu;/publicahons/CNAS _Employ mgA meracasVeterans_HarreiiBerglass.pdf 
(do:scuss1ng that more than ~0 percent of surveyed ~o.ompamcs harbored ncgatove perceptions of veterans) • 

2 

--------- - . 



~· 1 

• 

While most veterans w1ll transition relatively well, some will not. PTSD, TBI, and MST 
may and does plague many veterans. Sophisticated analytics are not required to in making the 
reasonable suggestion that without a way to make ends meet, a veteran already struggling with 
other demons (read PTSD, TBI, and MST) will have a much more difficult time functioning in 
and adjusting to civilian life. Both newspaper reports and autobiographies are replete with 
accounts of how arduous it can be to transition out of the military.8 

Helping those who faithfully served their nation, I believe, requires us as an American 
society, as members of this community, to facili~te their path towards meaningful work and 
educational opportunities. And this feeling also extends to spouses, who are heroes in their own 
right. Spouses who are nurses or teachers, for example, must relocate often and have difficulty 
applying their credentials in a new state. Oftentimes they become de facto single parents•and are 
faced with taking care of the children and the home when service members are called to defend 
their country. 

In closing, I urge th1s legislative body to adopt the proposed bills as a first step towards 
ehminatmg redundancies and inefficiencies in the licensing schemes. However, I also ask that 
the legislature implement more comprehensive and robust legislative changes akin to lllinois and 
Maryland's imtiatives. By doing so, Connecticut will be taking an affirmative step in fulfilling 
its "patriotic contract" with its veterans. Thank you 

Rosendo Garza Jr. 

1 For a fantastic resource on the lransllionmg. see Transitioning from Servtce. MAKE 1 HE CONNECTION, 
hnps:l/maketheconnectaon nellevents/translllonmg-from-service Th1s webs1te IS pan of a '"public awareness 
<:wnpaign by the U S Department of Veterans AlTair~ (VA) thai provides personal testimomals and resources 10 
help Veterans d1scover ways to improve the1r hvc, ., Ahour Make the CtJnnection, MAKC TH~ CONNOCTION, 
http 1/maketheconnecllon.nellaboutl. 
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February 21, 2014 

Sen. Carlos Leone & Rep. Jack Hennessy 
Committee on Veterans Affairs 
State of Connecticut Legislature 

Senator Leone and Representative Hennessy, 
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Student \ cterans of \mcrira 

1625 K St. '\W S fE 320 

Washington DC 2000(> 

""''.student' ctcrans.org 

On behalf of Student Veterans of America (SVA), a coalition of student veteran organizations on over 
950 colleges and universities across the country, I am writing to express our support ofS.B. 212 and 
H.B. 5299, An Act Concerning Implementation of the Recommendations of the Military Occupational 
Specialty Task Force and An Act Concerning the Findings of the Military Occupational Specialty Task 
Force, respectively. 

Veteran unemployment is a serious issue. There are 250,000 veterans in Connecticut, thousands of who 
are unemployed or underemployed. Nationally, veterans face higher unemployment rates than their 
c1vdian counterparts. In Connecticut, unemployment for recently returning veterans is above the state 
average, and unemployment for female veterans is particularly high. 

The skllls veterans learn m the military match those with civilian job licenses. This important leg1slation 
would permit veterans to obtain only those licenses for which they are qualified. A recent analys1s of 
Connecticut Department of Veterans Affairs data found substantia] overlap between the training of the 
state's recently-separated veterans, state licenses that do not fully credit military experience, and current 
labor market needs. This legislation recommends streamlining the licensure process in locations with JOb 
vacancies that align directly with veterans' prior training and experience. 

S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299 cred1ts veterans with equivalent training and experience gained during their 
service to this country. Nothing in the legislation will undermine uniformity in training or testing. All 
employees will continue to be properly trained and tested to meet Connecticut standards, which remain 
as rigorous as ever. Both bills also eliminate redundant requirements, which are economically mefficient 
and harmful to both employ~rs and veterans. 

This legislation wdlmcentivize EMTs who saved lives in Afgbamstan to bring their valuable skills to 
Connecticut. Skilled electricians, police officers, those with a commerc1al drivers license, and countless 
others will be able to return home and go to work. A military spouse with a decade of teaching 
expenence wdl be able to work Immediately when she moves with her family to a Connecticut military 
base. 

YESTERDAYS WARRIORS I TODAY S SCHOLARS I Tm.lORRO\V S LEADERS 

-----------------·--
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This legislation is good for everyone in the state of Connecticut, and streamlines the licensing procedure 
for jobs that often have annual openings and high rates of predicted growth over the next decade. It 
seeks to channel veterans into job sectors where employers report a strong and unmet need for qualified 
workers. Passage of this act will encourage skilled employees to move into the workforce more quickly, 
and returning veterans w11l be drawn to work m the state. More than twenty other states have already 
passed similar bills, attracting attention from the White House and veterans' groups nationwide. 

S.B. 212 and H.B. 5299 show 5iir;.Y(;'terans that "thank you for your service" is not a hollow phrase, but 
one that holds real meaning. I strongly urge the passmg of this legislation to ensure that the measure of 
devot1on every veteran has shown is received with real action . 

D. Wayne Robinson 
Chief Executive Officer 
Student Veterans of America 

YESTERDAYS WARRIORS I TODAY S SCHOLARS I TOMORROWS LEADERS 
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Good afternoon Senator Leone, Representative Hennessey and members of the Veterans' 
Affairs Committee. My name is Steve McKeever and I serve as First Vice President of AFT 
Connecticut, a diverse state federation of more than 90 local unions representing nearly 29,000 
public and private sector employees. Our members include more than 15,000 teachers, 
paraprofessionals and other school personnel It is on their behalf that I submit this testimony. 

We support most of the proposals in this bill. We believe that our society owes our veterans an 
opportunity for employment when they complete their tours of duty. Many veterans have 
extensive training in their particular areas of expert1se. We applaud you for recognizing this and 
commend your efforts to enable veterans to quickly find meaningful employment. Two very 
deserving examples are allowing veterans who have military police experience to apply for jobs 
as civilian pollee officers and allowing veterans to apply their military driving experience to 
satisfy requirements for spec1al driving endorsements or permits. 

In both cases, and others, veterans are being allowed to use their military training as sufficient 
experience to waive examinations in this state. However, in all cases there is a caveat that their 
military training has to be in the field in which they seek employment. To operate a motor 
vehicle, the bill states:· .. prior to the separation, held a military operator's license for motor 
vehicles of the same class as that for which such applicant has applied, the commissioner shall 
wa1ve all of the examination.· In other words, before the Commissioner can wa1ve any 
certification exam1nat1on, the applicant must have they type of training needed to obtain that 
license. We support this wholeheartedly. 

We do have significant concerns however, with the language 1n section 5, which states that 
agenc1es Will take the necessary steps to accept military experience, including spouses, to gain 
temporary teaching certificates. Throughout this bdl it states that applicant must have 
equ1valent tra1n1ng before any waivmg of llcens1ng requirements can occur, however 1t does not 
apply to teaching certifications. We are opposed to giving temporary teaching certificates to 
individuals who have no training in education Currently, before a person can be awarded a 
teaching certificate they must demonstrate sufficient content knowledge and pedagogy in their 
subject endorsement area. They must also have training in special education and child 
psychology, including social and emotional disorders. In addition, prior to a school district being 

·------ -------- -·- ·------
-'. 
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able to hire the teacher, he or she must be fingerprinted and have an FBI background check. 
These are necessary to ensure that we hire qualified teachers and keep our children safe. 

To be clear, we are not opposed to giving temporary teaching certificates to veterans or their 
spouses who meet these standards. We are simply askmg that th1s bill be amended to ensure 
that the applicants have qualified educational training, Just as it does throughout the rest of th1s 
bill. 

Thank you for taking the time to read this test1mony I am available for further discussion. 
Please contact our lobbyist, Jennifer Bengan, if you would like to speak further . 

.... 
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TO: Members of the Veteran's Committee 

SUBJECT: Response to SB 212 and HBS299 

RE: Trade Licensing for Veterans 
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CONNECTICUT ASSOCIATION OF 
PLUMBING, HEATING I COOLING 

CONTRACTORS 

The Connecticut Plumbing, Heating and Cooling Contractor Association supports the 
recognition of trade related training and work experience for veterans, but we feel that a 
license should not be granted without passing a state licensing exam. We also feel that all 
applicants that apply for a trade licenses should meet all requirements for classroom and field 
training. 

Our strongest opposition to the passing of the bills are safety concerns. Although veterans may 
receive experience while on active duty, they are not prepared for many of the civilian issues 
that trained and licensed Plumbing, Heating and Cooling Contractors face on the job each day. 
When you are working with natural and propane gas, electricity and fuel oil you must have the 
training and qualifications on how to handle these issues when they arise. Also, it is important 
that they are educated on the proper disposal of sewage and the dangers of drinking water 
contamination. 

For these reasons, we OPPOSE bills SB212 and HBS299. 

Sincerely, 

Jack Cawley 
CT PHCC Pres1dent 
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FOUNDATION FOR FAIR CONTRACTING 
OF CONNECTICUT, INC. 

81 Market Square, Room 2, Newington, CT 06111 
Office: (860) 667-7727 

Fax: (860)667-9949 ... , 
Veterans' Affairs Committee 
Public Hearing 

February 25,2014 

Re: SB lll An Act Concernrng Implementation of the Recommendations of 
the M1/itary Occupational Specialty Task Force 
BB 5299 An Act Concemmg the F1ndmgs of the M1litary Occupational 
Spec1alty Task Force 

Senator Leone, Representative Hennessy, Senator Welch, Representative Yaccarino and 
members of the Veterans' Affairs Committee, 

The Foundation for Fair Contracting of Connecticut (FFC) is a non-profit organization created 
by labor and management in order to monitor all public works construction projects covered 
under the Connecticut General Statutes Section 31-53 and the Davis-Bacon Act We accomplish 
this by reviewing public documents prepared and/or submitted by the owner and contractor(s). 
We focus on licensing, proper payment of prevailing wage rates, proper classification of workers 
and properly administered state apprenticeship standards. 

The FFC represents a number of licensable crafts, including the International Union of Elevator 
Constructors Local 91, the International Union of Painters and Allied Trades District Council 11, 
and the Sheet Metal Workers International Association Local Union 38 and Local Union 40. 

Though we support creating job opportunities for our returning veterans, especially in the 
construction industry, we have concerns with certain sections ofboth SB 212 and HB 5299. 

We specifically have questions pertaining to Section 4(B) of SB 212: 

The commissioner shall grant a license or a card of registration provided for in this 
chapter, without an examination, to any person who presents evidence of satisfactoty 
completion of a program or course of instruction as part of military training that is 
equivalent in content and quality to that required in this state. Any application fee, 
as provided in section 20-333, and any initial license fee, as provided in section 20-
335, shall be WaJ.Ved for persons qualifying for a license or card of registration under 
this subsection 

We addit1onally have questions pertaining to Sectmn 7(c)(5) of both HB 5299 and SB 
212: --

To take any steps necessary to ensure that state agencies recognize and accept militmy 
training and experience when a veteran applies for an occupational license, and that 
the spouses of veterans are provided with automatic temporary occupational licenses, 
including temporary certifications for teachers 
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We encourage our returning veterans to enter state approved apprenticeship programs. Tbat 
being said. we believe that the authority to approve license applications should be maintained by 
the Deparbnent of Consumer Protection's Occupational Licensing Boards. Further, we have 
reservations with allowing an applicant to bypass the license examination. 

If the authority to grant an occupational license lies solely with the Commissioner, and is not 
shared with the Occupational Licensing Boards, then we could potentially face an issue 
regarding public safety in the future. Our Occupational Licensing Boards are made up license 
holders in that craft, contractors and members of the public who do not hold that license. The 
board reviews aiJ applicants to make sure that they have performed the required number of hours 
in that licensable trade, and to make sure that they have met requirements needed in order to take 
their examination. 

We applaud this committee for raising this issue. We would simply request some clarification of 
the language to ensure that the approval of applications of licenses for our returning veterans is 
reviewed by the Occupational Licensing Boards. 

Thank you . 

Sincerely, 

~~mm ~:~:!) 

____________ , ________ . --· 

-il..., 
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• , INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF ELECTRICAL WORKERS SEANW.DALY 

2 NORTH PLAINS INDUSTRIAL ROAD WALLINGFORD. CT 06492 
REPRESENTATIVE 

203-265-9267 • FAX 203-265·9312 

Testimon y of the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers 

Veterans' Affairs Committee 

SB 212 AAC Implementation Of The Recommendations Of The Military Occupational 
Specialty Task Force 

HB 5299 AAC The Findings Of The Military Occupational Specialty Task Force 

February 25th, 2014 

To Senator Leone, Representative Hennessey, and members of the Veterans Committee, I am 
wntmg on behalfofthe International Brotherhood ofElectrical Workers {IBEW) to offer 
comments on S.B 212 and HB 5299, wh1ch are two nearly 1dent1cal b1lls wh1ch propose statutory 
changes to implement recommendations made by the M1htary Occupational Licensing Task 
Force 

The IBEW represents nearly 6,000 licensed electncal JOUrneymen and apprentices m the State of 
Connecticut We take pride m our traming and apprent1cesh1p programs and feel workplace 
safety and promotmg an educated, prepared workforce IS of utmost Importance. We support the 
veterans in our state and have nothing but the h1ghest respect for those who serve m the armed 
forces and put thetr hves aside to protect those of others 

The IBEW fully supports the mtent ofbot~ SB 212 and HB 5299, as they look to provide a 
s1mphfied pathway for veterans lookmg for employment when they return from m1litary service. 
We sympath1ze w1th veterans who struggle to find work and understand there is a need to 
promote hmng practices that encourage the employment of veterans. In an attempt to pursue that 
goal, the M1htary OccupatiOnal Licensing Task Force proposed streamlining the process for 
veterans who need an electncal, plumbmg or HV AC hcense to pursue employment in the 
bu1ldmg trades Sect10n 4 ofboth SB 212 and HB 5299 propose to Implement th1s 
recommendation by allowmg the Commissioner of the Department of Consumer Protection to 
waive the hcensmg exam for veterans pursumg any hcense under Chapter 393 of the CT General 
Statutes SB 212 would also allow the Comm1ssioner to wa1ve the apphcat10n and hcensmg fees 
cstnbhshed under th1s chapt~r. 

As stated before, the IBEW strongly supports efforts to encourage employment of veterans, and 
in that vein we support the prov1s1on m SB 212 to waive apphcabon and hcensmg fees. Those 
fees can be significant to a person currently unemployed. We would also support any proposal 
to allow fees to be waived for necessary m-class trammg at the vocational technical schools 
However. we would hke the comm1ttee to take caution when cons1denng the proposal m both 
b11ls to allow wa1vmg the hcensmg exam We understand md1v1duals w1th m1htary service are 

__, .-- .....----,QT.'' ' :::0 ;,' r.- J,JI,•', 
I I 1 - I J r 1. 

!_i L'?_) f___] ·'L ~9 



~-

• 

·-· 

000148 

likely to have had a great deal of expenence w1th a vanety of crafts dunng their time of serv1ce, 
and many are likely over-qualified for much of the work that would be offered to them here at 
home. Having sa1d that, electrical work and other construction related trades can be very 
dangerous if a person does not have the appropnate traming and experience in that specific field. 

We support efforts to streamhne the process leadmg up to takmg the exam, but we would feel 
more comfortable maintaming that anyone looking to perform electrical work has taken the exam 
and d1splayed clearly that they have sufficient knowledge of the craft. We express the same 
concern for the provision in section 7 ofb11ls 212 and 5299 which would requ1re the Department 
of Veterans Affairs to push other state agenc1es to al~ temporary occupatiOnal hcenses for 
spouses of veterans. 

We would also hke to mention that the Occupational L1censing division w1thin DCP and the 
Occupational Licensmg Examining Boards work often on a case by case basis to address 
Situations such as th1s and they are able already to make certam exceptions when appropnate. We 
feel that system has been working as 1t should and we are not sure the legislation is necessary for 
that reason. 

Thank you for your t1me and cons1derahon to tlus 1ssue . 

Smcerely, 

Sean Daly 
Pres1dent 
IBEW Local 90 

---------------------- ---
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WHITE-BOWMAN PLUMBIN~ & HEATING, INC. 

266 SANDBANK ROAD 
P.O.BOX158 
CHESmRE, CT 06410 

2-25-14 

EMAIL: WIDTEBOWMAN12@GMAIL.COM 
PHONE: 203-272-3561 
FAX: 203-272-6571 

To: Members of the Veterans Committee 

RE: SB212 & HB5299 

MC-1152 
S1-302816 
F1-10130 
P1-203590 
IDC-0607642 

I believe in helping the Veterans to gai.o employment but they should have to produce the proper 
training documentation to the Trade Related Boards to review and if they are missing any training 
and/or schooling they should be required to complete this. 

I would not like to have an unlicensed employee working at my bouse. I feel that we should help the 
vets and over the years we have hired them. 

If you would like to wave the cost fine, but not the training and testing. 

Please feel free to contact me regarding this issue. 

Sincerely, 

Chris Bowman 

White-Bowman Plumbing & Heating, Inc. 
266 Sandbank Road 
Cheshire, CT 06410 

Cf:: Rep AI Adinolfi 
Rep Mary Fritz 
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CASIAUrl)~ 
Connecticut Alarm & Systems Integrators Association 

TO: Honorable Members of the Veterans' Affairs Committee 

FROM: Connecticut Alarm & Systems Integrators Association 

RE: Concerns with SB-212 &-HB-5299 (MOS Task Force Bills) 

DATE: February 25, 2014 
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The Connecticut Alarm & Systems Integrators Association (CASIA) is a state trade 
association comprised of security industry professionals working to protect lives and 
property through responsible use of electronic security, fire, and integrated alarm 
systems. 

While CASIA appreciates and salutes the service of our men and women in the military 
and endeavors to see all veterans swiftly employed upon their discharge from service, 
CASIA has significant concerns with both SB-212, "AAC Implementation of the 
Recommendations of the Military Occupational Specialty Task Force" and HB-5299 "AAC 
The Findings of the Military Occupational Specialty Task Force". Specifically, Section 4 of 
both bills would circumvent the current standardized testing requirements by creating a 
blanket exemption for those trying to obtain occupational licenses in the trades, including 
the low-voltage electrical trade. Anyone (military or civilian) can currently appear before 
the appropriate trade license examining Board and upon review, if deemed qualified, be 
allowed to sit for the test. This process already exists. Section 4 of these bills, which 
bypass this current process, is not needed. 

The Boards' duties are to protect both the consumer and the licensed individual, and 
often review military training on a case-by-case basis as appropriate. In addition, partial 
credit is already given by the CT Dept. of labor for military experience when applying for 
any class license apprenticeship. Historically a review of military applicants has found 
both education and experience to be what the military needed. This does not necessary 
equate to the requirements of a public consumer/commercial market. 

Therefore, CASIA respectfully asks you to reject the unnecessary provisions in Section 4 of 
SB-212 & HB-5299. Thank you for your consideration of CASIA's comments. 

ConnecbcUtAiann&Systems lntegratorsAsso~---------­
PO Box 7230 o Wilton, CT 06897 o Tel. 203 762-2444 • Fax: 203 762-9211 o E-ma11. premes@caslact.org 
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STATE OF CONNECTICUT 
DEPARTMENT OF MOTOR VEHICLES 

60 State Street, Wethersfield, CT06161 
htro:llct.govldmv 

Testimony of Department of Motor Vehicles 
Commissioner Melody A. Currey 

Veterans' Affairs Committee 
February 25,2014 

S.B. No. 212 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING IMPLEMENTATION OF THE 
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIAL TV TASK 
FORCE. 

H. B. No. 5299 (RAISED) AN ACT-CONCERNING THE FINDINGS OF THE 
MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK FORCE. 
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Good afternoon Senator Leone, Representative Hennessy, Senator Welch, Representative 
Yaccarino and other members of the Veterans' Affairs Committee. 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony on SB 212 AN ACT CONCERNING 
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE MILITARY 
OCCUPATIONAL SPECIAL TV TASK FORCE and HB 5299 AN ACT CONCERNING 
THE FINDINGS OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIAL TV TASK FORCE. 

The Department of Motor Vehicles currently offers veterans and members of the military 
various benefits such as exemptions from certain fees, including free driver license renewals 
for active military persons and other benefits to both veterans and active military personnel 
as well. 

Sections two (2) and three (3) of both bills would mandate the Department of Motor Vehicles 
Commissioner to waive all parts of the examination for a driver license applicant who is 
honorably discharged from the armed forces within the past two years and who also held a 
m11itary operator's license for vehicles of the same class for which the person is applying. 
Please note that DMV cannot waive the written test for a COL license because federal law 
does not allow a waiver of the knowledge test under any circumstances. 

DMV currently offers the COL skills test exemption to military personnel through a program 
called "Helmets to Hardhats" and has done so since 2008. The program is designed to 
assist veterans 1n obtaining a commercial driver's license more easily and hopefully enat:iles 
them to find employment as a commercial motor vehicle driver. Helmets to Hardhats allows 
for an exemption from the CDL dr1v1ng skills test for those on active duty, recently separated 
(with1n 90 days of apphcat1on) and reservist military personnel based upon the1r hold1ng a 
military hcense that authorizes the operation of military vehicles that are representative of a 
commerc1al motor vehiCle Of a similar class. 

On a more general note, the DMV Commissioner should always reta1n the d1scret1on to 
wa1ve part or all of such an examination and th1s proposal would remove that d1scret1on. As 
a result, DMV would respectfully oppose mandat1ng such an examination waiver. 

Thank you aga1n for allowing me to submit testimony regardmg this proposed leg1slat1on. 

Seat Belts Do Save Lives 
An Afftrmative Action/Equal Opportumty Employer 

-·-·-- ----
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STATE OF CONNECTICUT 
Office of Higher Education 

Testimony 
by 

Jane A. Ciarleglio 
Executive Director, Office of Higher Education 

before the 
Veterans' Affairs Committee 
1:00 p.m.- LOB Room lC 

Tuesday, February 25, 2014 

Senator Leone, Representative Hennessey, Senator Welch, Representative Yaccarino and 
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distinguished members of the Veterans' Affairs Committee, thank you for the opportunity to offer 

test1rnony regardm£ House Bill No. 5299 (RAISED> - AN ACT CONCERNING THE FINDINGS • 
OF THE MILITARY OCCUPATIONAL SPECIALTY TASK FORCE. This bill allows institutions 

of higher education to award college credit for military traimng in accordance with 

recommendations adopted by the American Council on Education (ACE). The Office of Higher 

Education has been designated by the Governor to serve as the State Approving Agency (SAA) in 

Connecticut. The SAA contracts with the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs to promote and 

safeguard G.I. Bill educational benefits through pobcy and program approval in accordance with 

Title 38, Code of Federal Regulations (CFR). As a requirement for approval to enroll qualified 

veterans to use their G.I. Bill educational benefits at an institution of higher learning, Section 

21.4253, CFR, requires the institution must have a pobcy and ensures they evaluate all prior 

education and training and when it meets the policy standards, credit will be awarded and the 

trainmg period shonened proportionately. While we support the acceptance of military traimng for 

college cred1t to expedite transitioning veterans towards degree and cenificate auainment, the SAA 

and its approved insututlons m Connect1cut currently operate under the reqUirements of the CFR 

regarding prior credit. We look forward to continumg our work with Connecticut institutions to 

streamlme veterans transition to higher education. 

61 Woodland Sucet • Hartford, CT 06105-2326 
www ctohe org 

An Equal Opportunity Employer 
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